

REPUBLIC OF MOLDOVA Handbook on Transparency and Citizen Participation

Original:

Handbook on Transparency and Citizen Participation in the Republic of Moldova (English version)

The opinions expressed in this work are the responsibility of the author(s) and do not necessarily reflect the official policy of the Council of Europe.

The reproduction of extracts (up to 500 words) is authorised, except for commercial purposes as long as the integrity of the text is preserved, the excerpt is not used out of context, does not provide incomplete information or does not otherwise mislead the reader as to the nature, scope or content of the text. The source text must always be acknowledged as follows "© Council of Europe, year of the publication". All other requests concerning the reproduction/translation of all or part of the document, should be addressed to the Directorate of Communications, Council of Europe (F-67075 Strasbourg Cedex or publishing@coe.int).

All other requests concerning this publication should be addressed to the Congress of Local and Regional Authorities of the Council of Europe.

Congress of Local and Regional Authorities of the Council of Europe F-67075 Strasbourg Cedex France E-mail: congress.adm@coe.int

Cover design and layout: RGOLI

© Council of Europe, February 2021 (2nd edition)

Acknowledgements

This Handbook on Transparency and Citizen Participation in the Republic of Moldova was developed by the Council of Europe within the regional project 'Strengthening institutional frameworks for local governance' (2015-2017) in Armenia, Azerbaijan, Georgia, the Republic of Moldova, Ukraine, and Belarus. This project was implemented as part of the Partnership for Good Governance 2015-2017 between the Council of Europe and the European Union.

This updated edition was **produced as part of the project** 'Reinforcing the culture of dialogue and consultation of local authorities in the Republic of Moldova' (2020-2021), implemented within the framework of the Council of Europe Action Plan for the Republic of Moldova 2017-2020.

As of 2021, six handbooks have been produced with country-specific information for Albania, Armenia, Georgia, the Republic of Moldova, Ukraine and Kosovo*. They aim to preserve and share the lessons learnt and best practices identified during the co-operation projects implemented by the Congress of Local and Regional Authorities of the Council of Europe.

The research work and writing of this *Handbook* was carried out by Ms Veronica Cretu, national consultant for the Republic of Moldova. The overall co-ordination was ensured by the Co-operation and External Relations Division of the Secretariat of the Congress of Local and Regional Authorities of the Council of Europe.

^{*} All references to Kosovo, whether the territory, institutions or population, in this text shall be understood in full compliance with United Nations Security Council Resolution 1244 and without prejudice to the status of Kosovo.

Table of Contents

FOREWORD	5
PURPOSE AND STRUCTURE OF THE HANDBOOK	7
1. PUBLIC ETHICS AND ACCOUNTABILITY	9
1.1. INTERNATIONAL CONTEXT	9
1.2. DOMESTIC CONTEXT	10
1.3. CODES OF ETHICS AND PROFESSIONAL CONDUCT	11
2. CORRUPTION RISKS	14
2.1. BRIBERY	14
2.2. CLIENTELISM	16
2.3. CONFLICT OF INTEREST	18
2.4. EMBEZZLEMENT	21
2.5. FRAUD	23
2.6. NEPOTISM	24
2.7. MISUSE OF ADMINISTRATIVE RESOURCES IN ELECTION CAMPAIGNS	26
2.8. EXTORTION	28
2.9. PATRONAGE	30
3. TRANSPARENCY	32
3.1. ACCESS TO INFORMATION	32
3.2. OPEN DATA	35
3.3. DISCLOSURE: DECLARATION OF ASSETS AND CONFLICT OF INTEREST	36
3.4. EXTERNAL AUDIT	38
3.5. PUBLIC PROCUREMENT	39
4. CITIZEN PARTICIPATION	43
4.1. COMPLAINTS MECHANISMS	43
4.2. OPEN POLICYMAKING	45
4.3. PARTICIPATORY BUDGETING	47
4.4. PUBLIC CONSULTATION	49
4.5. PUBLIC PETITIONS	51
CONCLUSION	53
ENDNOTES	54

Foreword

overnments can only function effectively if they enjoy the trust of their citizens. Local governments, municipalities and their civil servants have a crucial role in trust-building and participatory decision-making, since they have a certain degree of autonomy over the distribution of resources, play an intermediary role with regard to national governments, and represent the first interface between citizens and elected representatives. The professionalism and integrity of these governments and local administrations and their ability to function in a transparent, responsive and accountable manner will doubtlessly lead to enhanced, fair and equitable services to citizens. Local and regional elected representatives therefore must act as role models in the areas of public ethics, transparency and participatory decision-making.

However, we cannot ignore the fact that local authorities, as any public authority, are susceptible to corruption, which poses a major threat to the legitimacy of democratic institutions, as well as to the degree of trust that citizens place in their representatives. Threats such as the lack of transparency and poor public ethics are problems faced by all levels of government, including the local and regional levels. They affect citizens, governments and businesses alike and pose a threat to the universal access to basic services and local development. The fight against corruption needs to remain a long-term priority for local and regional governments and their associations. Concerted preventive action is paramount in order to foster economic growth, improve living conditions and develop citizens' trust.

As the decentralisation of power advances, the quality of local governance becomes even more decisive. Therefore, along with the introduction of criminal law provisions against corruption, it is essential to promote public ethics, transparency and participatory decision-making in order to reduce the risk of corruption and boost the citizen confidence in local and regional authorities. The Congress of Local and Regional Authorities of the Council of Europe took a firm step in the promotion of ethical governance by adopting, in 1999, the European Code of conduct for the political integrity of local and regional elected representatives. An advisory group revised this Code, which has been adopted as the European Code of Conduct for All Persons Involved in Local and Regional Governance in November 2018. The updated text addresses the new challenges, including new forms of communication, the impact of digital technology, the respect for the privacy of data, and enlarges the scope of its application to all actors involved in local and regional governance, and not just elected officials.

The Congress is committed to promote ethics and transparency at local and regional levels as an essential component of enhancing the quality of local and regional democracy, one of the key priorities for the period 2017-2020. With that aim, it set "Ethics and Transparency at local and regional level" was set as the theme for its two plenary sessions of 2016, and adopted in October of that year a "Roadmap of activities for preventing corruption and promoting public ethics at local and regional levels". One of the objectives of this roadmap is to deepen our understanding of the various risks and forms of corruption that exist at local and regional levels. In that perspective, the Congress recently adopted reports on the abuse of administrative resources in election campaigns, preventing corruption in public procurement, conflicts of interests, the protection of whistle-blowers, nepotism in the recruitment of staff, and transparency and open government.

As a sign of its political determination to tackle these issues, the Congress has appointed two spokespersons on promoting public ethics and preventing corruption at the local and regional levels, Mr Andrew Dawson and Mr Andreas Galster. In 2017, during the 33rd session of the Congress, it also brought

to the fore the important perspective of young people and open government in the fight against corruption. This is a comprehensive and long-term approach to corruption prevention, including through the co-operation activities of the Congress of which this *Handbook* is just an example, which sends a clear signal of our intention to make this a priority activity for the years to come.

Our citizens' attitudes and expectations with regard to public governance are changing. We are witnessing a growing mistrust toward public institutions and their representatives. In this regard, effective mechanisms for the implementation and compliance with standards of conduct are essential to renew the confidence in public administration. Preventing corruption, reducing its risks, and developing effective, accountable and transparent institutions at all levels are key components of just and inclusive societies.

With this in mind, this *Handbook on transparency and citizen participation in the Republic of Moldova* is aimed at local authorities, mayors, local councillors and civil servants, to support them in their efforts to improve the quality of local governance in their villages, towns, cities and regions. The *Handbook* will provide local authorities with practical guidelines on transparency and citizen participation, identifying relevant international standards and national legislation, and providing case-law examples and best practices which it recommends being applied and promoted by all Moldovan local authorities.

Andreas Kiefer Secretary General Congress of Local and Regional Authorities of the Council of Europe

PURPOSE AND STRUCTURE OF THE HANDBOOK

Transparency and citizen participation are key tools in the development of good governance. Both help to create the conditions for citizens to understand and evaluate the decisions which the government is taking on their behalf, as well as to ensure that their own needs and views are taken into account in the decision-making process.

Effective transparency and participation, coupled with stronger accountability and public ethics, can help to drive out corruption and government malpractice. They are also more positive tools as they help produce the conditions for increased trust. Finally, they also help governments to draw on the skills and experience of citizens to enable better decision-making and the delivery of more effective public services.

This Handbook on Transparency and Citizen Participation in the Republic of Moldova aims to support local authorities in their efforts to improve the quality of local governance in line with the principles of the European Charter of Local Self-Government (ETS No. 122) and its Additional Protocol on the right to participate in the affairs of a local authority (CETS No. 207). It provides them with practical guidance on transparency and citizen participation, based on the Council of Europe principles and with reference to the general international standards and particular national legislation.

To fulfil its purpose as a practical reference guide to support local authorities in their daily work, the *Handbook on Transparency and Citizen Participation in the Republic of Moldova* includes country-specific information about anti-corruption legislation, and mechanisms for addressing public ethics and accountability, transparency and citizen participation. In particular, the user of this *Handbook* is provided with a straightforward look at relevant national legislation, a concise assessment of the most prevalent corruption risks, and a set of good practices to introduce and implement public ethics and open government mechanisms.

Furthermore, the implementation of the mechanisms included in this *Handbook* will help local authorities contribute to the Sustainable Development Goals (SDGs)¹ of the 2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development,² namely the goals 5 (gender equality), 11 (sustainable cities and communities), 16 (peace, justice and strong institutions) and 17 (partnerships for the goals). In this regard, the implementation of open local government will be presented as a powerful mechanism for deepening the commitment to good governance in the context of sustainable development.

The *Handbook* is structured in four main chapters:

• Chapter 1 – Public Ethics and Accountability:

This chapter highlights the importance and challenges of public ethics and accountability in the Republic of Moldova. Moreover, it is emphasised how essential they are for an effective, transparent and participatory governance.

• Chapter 2 – Corruption Risks:

This chapter introduces the most common corruption risks identified in the Republic of Moldova and outlines relevant international anti-corruption standards, along with the national legal framework for each form of corruption. In addition, this chapter is supported with examples of case law related to each corruption risk.

• Chapter 3 – Transparency:

This chapter introduces five transparency mechanisms, which have been selected to represent the diversity of approaches to transparency. Each mechanism includes an introductory description and an outline of international standards. This is followed by four sections summarising key national laws and presenting practical guidelines and best practices, which may serve as examples for local authorities in their efforts to enhance transparency.

• Chapter 4 – Citizen Participation:

This chapter introduces five citizen participation mechanisms, which have been selected to represent the diversity of approaches to citizen participation. Following the same structure as in the previous chapter, it includes an introductory description for each mechanism and outlines relevant international standards. This is followed by four sections summarising key national laws and presenting practical guidelines and best practices which may serve as examples for local authorities in their efforts to foster and improve inclusive citizen participation.

Chapter 1

PUBLIC ETHICS AND ACCOUNTABILITY

1.1. INTERNATIONAL CONTEXT

Public ethics and accountability are essential features of an effective local or regional authority. They refer to the culture, processes, structures and rules that ensure those in public office act in the wider public interest, rather than their own self-interest. They are an essential feature of good governance, and apply equally to organisations in the private and civil society sectors, as well as public authorities.

Ethics are the rules that define the conduct of public officials³ in order to ensure that the public is treated fairly and equally. Ethics can help officials make better decisions in the public interest, as well as help people evaluate decisions taken on their behalf by public officials.

Public accountability ensures that officials are openly answerable for the decisions they are taking on behalf of the public.

In the absence of public ethics and accountability, corruption and malpractice are able to thrive. As outlined in the following section, corruption is damaging to individuals, society, the economy and government in a number of respects. Public ethics and accountability can help curb the worst excesses of power, and encourage more responsible and fairer decision making by local authorities.

Even where corruption is not endemic, the absence of public ethics and accountability can be corrosive to public trust in government, public institutions and officials. While the relationship between both ethics and public accountability is complex, when done well, they can help to build and strengthen trust between the public and government.

On the other hand, public ethics and accountability can also play a much more positive role. They recognise that citizens and other stakeholders have much value to offer in decision making. They can help to ensure that their personal experiences, expertise, knowledge and scrutiny add value to, and strengthen, decisions taken by government and public officials.

Finally, effective public ethics and accountability are also key elements in improving public services. This is based on the idea that public services that are more responsive and accountable to people - and benefit from their insights, ideas, energy and scrutiny - will work better for people.

Taken together, public ethics and accountability help to ensure that decision-making and resource allocation are fair, efficient and effective, which in turn helps to enable a flourishing democracy, economy and society.

Transparency and citizen participation are important mechanisms for promoting public ethics and accountability in national and local government. A recent report from the European Committee of the Regions on "Preventing Corruption and Promoting Public Ethics at the Local and Regional Level in Eastern Partnership Countries" found that lack of transparency was the main vulnerability in all of the cases assessed. This handbook outlines a range of transparency and citizen participation mechanisms that can be adopted by local and regional authorities.

1.2. DOMESTIC CONTEXT

While the Republic of Moldova has managed to make serious progress in passing anti-corruption legislation, a significant portion of which was adopted between 2011 and 2013 as part of the EU Visa Liberalisation Action Plan, one fundamental obstacle to democratic development in the country remains the lack of accountability within the governance system, which generates a negative political environment that affects the trust of citizens in political processes, undermines the rule of law, leads to heavy migration, impedes the delivery of basic services, and enables corruption to thrive.

2019 brought unprecedented events in the Moldovan political landscape, demonstrating the gravity of the ways in which state structures operate, the political influence in the decision-making process and the vulnerability of the judiciary. The Republic of Moldova's February 2019 Parliamentary elections took place during a period of serious democratic backsliding and ruling party efforts to consolidate power. A national government, formed on the last consultation day (8 June 2019), was the result of an unexpected coalition between the pro-EU and pro-Russian parties and was seen rather as a protest to the ongoing one. The immediate and controversial decisions of the Constitutional Court to declare invalid any following decisions during June 2019 have demonstrated the need for substantial changes across all branches of government. 12 November 2019 brought a no-confidence vote for Prime Minister Maia Sandu's pro-Western government and generated even more despair and lack of trust in the government among the general population.

According to the widely-respected Public Opinion Barometer (POB),⁵ a low level of trust in central government still prevailed as of June 2020: 48.1% of respondents said they did not trust their government at all, 27.3% somewhat trusted the government, while only 5.2% trusted the government fully. When it comes to the level of trust in local public administration, particularly the mayors' offices, the same POB shows that the level of trust is different here: 16.6% of respondents said they highly trusted their mayor's office, 36.3% somewhat trusted it, 18% of the respondents did not quite trust it, and 24.6% did not trust it at all.

In addressing the above challenges, Chisinau has established a National Integrity Authority⁶ and strengthened the independence of the National Anti-Corruption Centre. Since 2018, the Republic of Moldova's National Integrity Authority (ANI) has a new structure and a new body of integrity inspectors who are in charge of verifying officials' asset declarations.

Among the positive developments are the submission of asset declarations online and the possibility of accessing asset declarations through the Declarations Portal of the ANI,⁷ while Article 31 of Law No. 82 on Integrity of 25 May 2017 foresees the issuing of Integrity Certificates for those who are applying for eligible public positions.

The Republic of Moldova is currently implementing its 2019-2020 National Action Plan on Open Government, based on the principles of access to information, data, citizen engagement, and transparency.⁸ The National Integrity and Anti-Corruption Strategy for 2017–2020⁹ has a separate objective for Pillar 2, "Developing the integrity, accountability, transparency, and resistance to corruption risks of the public agents, government members, and locally elected officials", with the aim to address areas of the public sector that are vulnerable to corruption, such as the local public administration.

Local level efforts to strengthen democracy and citizen engagement in policymaking are being mandated by Law No. 436 on Local Public Administration, which regulates transparency in decision-making (Article 8). Law No. 780 on Legislative Acts and Law No. 317 on Normative Acts of the Government and Other Central and Local Administration provide rules for public authorities to consult on draft laws with

interested authorities and agencies. Moreover, all draft laws and decisions of the government are subject to mandatory anti-corruption expert examination by the National Anti-Corruption Centre.

Proper implementation of the above provisions by all key state actors, at all levels, could bring the citizens of the Republic of Moldova closer to the decision-making and policy-making processes, and thus generate public services that better respond to the increased needs and demands of the population. Ultimately, it may generate more trust in the government, both at local and national levels.

1.3. CODES OF ETHICS AND PROFESSIONAL CONDUCT

A code of conduct sets out specific standards of professional behaviour expected in a host of situations and provides public officials with guidance for handling them. In addition, codes of conduct bring in transparency and public accountability in governmental operations.

Codes of conduct are often confused with codes of ethics, which establish basic principles to which public servants must abide, such as integrity, selflessness and openness, among others. A code of conduct applies and implements the code of ethics to the particular circumstances of an institution.

Well-designed codes of conduct and ethics will help meet the growing expectations from the public, business leaders and civil society, and places an onus on governments to ensure high ethical standards amongst public officials and elected representatives. As such, they can support the development of trust between the public and government institutions and officials.

International standards

- The Committee of Ministers of the Council of Europe's Recommendation on Codes of Conduct for Public Officials¹⁰ and the European Code of Conduct for all Persons Involved in Local and Regional Governance¹¹ are the reference texts for local and regional authorities in Europe for ensuring political integrity.
 - The **Committee of Ministers of the Council of Europe's Guidelines on Public Ethics**¹² consolidate in one single document Council of Europe core principles, standards and recommendations in this field, covering all categories of public officials, be they elected, appointed or employed. They are complemented by the guide Practical steps to implementing public ethics in public organisations, ¹³ a living document which provides case studies and examples from Council of Europe member states.
- The OECD Recommendation on Public Integrity¹⁴ shifts the focus from ad hoc integrity policies to a context-dependent, behavioural, risk-based approach with an emphasis on cultivating a culture of integrity across the whole of society.
- This Transparency International paper on Implementing Effective Ethics Standards in Government and the Civil Service¹⁵ provides practical mechanisms for institutionalising high standards of ethical integrity for elected officials and civil servants.

Domestic context

A civil servant in the Republic of Moldova must follow the Code of Conduct approved by the government back in 2008. The Code also compels state officials to rationally use public means, state property, and work time, to strictly observe laws, be impartial, professional, and loyal. This Code has the potential to

tackle corruption and increase transparency and accountability in the public sector if fully embraced by civil servants and with compliance mechanisms in place.¹⁶

The Code is not applicable to mayors and other persons of public dignity. It is applicable only to the civil servants from municipal administration, but not to the local elected representatives. In their case, the Law on the Status of Persons of Public Dignity¹⁷ and the Law on the Status of Local Elected Representatives apply.¹⁸ However, these laws have no specific provisions on the conduct of local elected representatives.

Legislation

Discussions about the need for a code of conduct for public servants in the Republic of Moldova took place in 2004. It took four years to develop, consult, and approve a Law on the Code of Conduct (Law No. 25 of 22 February 2008). The goal of the Code is to establish norms of conduct for the civil service and inform citizens about the conduct civil servants should have in order to:

- Improve the quality of civil service;
- Ensure a better administration in promoting public interest;
- Contribute to the prevention and elimination of bureaucracy and corruption in public administration; and
- Create an environment that would enhance citizens' trust in public authority.

Additionally, Article 23 of the Law on Integrity No. 82 of 25 May 2017 stipulates as a requirement the respect for the norms of ethics and deontology and describes the responsibilities of the head of the public entity, among which are: establishing and implementing norms of ethics and deontology; ensuring that public agents receive relevant training and serve as a good example for other public agents with regard to the implementation of these norms; using accountability mechanisms, particularly in cases when violations contain elements of certain contraventions or crimes, in order to notify the responsible anticorruption authority.

Guidelines

Back in 2013, a methodological guide was developed by the Moldova State Chancellery in order to provide practical support for the implementation of the current Code. ¹⁹ The guide provides clear examples on ways a public servant shall be guided by the following principles: legality, impartiality, independence, professionalism and loyalty. The guide has a separate chapter on the legal implications on non-compliance with the provisions of the Law.

The Methodological Guide covers all the provisions of the Law on the Code of Conduct for Civil Servants of the Republic of Moldova and includes a compliance-related chapter. It is a guidebook that aims to support both public servants and citizens in understanding the value of the Code of Conduct in the public sector.

Despite limited resources, local authorities can fully embed the principles of the Code of Conduct into everyday activities:

- Local authorities can organise mini training sessions on the Code of Conduct, based on the guide, and ensure that both local authorities' staff and members of the Local Council are familiarised with the provisions of the Code.
- A mini guide, with most essential aspects, can be compiled and handed in to all staff of local authorities, and an ongoing updating process can take place once every few months.
- The Code can be published online, on the websites of local authorities.

• Local authorities can assess the effectiveness and improvement opportunities against some baseline data and targets, develop a list of indicators to help measure progress, and communicate the results to the citizens.

In addition to the above, a guide for the local elected representatives has been written with the support of development partners, aiming to address 100 questions related to local good governance in the Republic of Moldova.²⁰

Back in 2017, the government had created a Training Module on the Ethics and Integrity of Civil Servants. However, according to the *Public Administration and Local Governments Reforms in Eastern Partnership Countries* report (2017),²¹ the training programmes stipulated by existing Moldovan legislation are not fully implemented, and the mandatory number of training hours for each civil servant is not fulfilled in practice.

Good practices

According to the authors of the *Guide on the Code of Conduct*,²² the guide itself is considered to be a best practice, given its simplicity and relevance for any public servant. It has been distributed in several hard copies in all central and local public administration authorities across the country. The guide is used for reference in the training program on Public Servant Integrity, which is delivered on a regular basis (as part of a state order) by the Academy for Public Administration. In 2017 alone there have been four training courses organised for national authorities and one for local authorities (based on the Government Decision No. 1400/2016). However, no monitoring process is currently in place to follow the compliance of public servants with the Code of Conduct.

At the same time, progress can be seen in representatives of local authorities endorsing the practice of adopting Codes of Conduct for public servants and employees of the district council. For example, the Ştefan-Vodă District Council adopted such a code of conduct in January 2018²³ and the Leova District Council adopted one in February 2018.²⁴ At local level, only 27% of local authorities have published their codes on ethics and deontology, according to a report from 2017 on the Monitoring and Evaluation of the Implementation of the National Strategy on Integrity and Anti-Corruption.²⁵

Chapter 2

CORRUPTION RISKS

In the absence of ethics and public accountability, corruption and malpractice are allowed to thrive, which undermines the foundations of a peaceful, prosperous and just society.

Corruption is a major challenge to democracy and the rule of law. It results in decisions and resource allocation that do not reflect the interests of the public and concentrates political power in the hands of the few. It in turn causes political leaders and institutions to lose legitimacy and public trust, which reduces their ability to govern.

Corruption also causes local and regional authorities to be inefficient and ineffective in exercising their duties. It results in decisions being made not on the basis of what is in the interests of society at large, but what is in the self-interests of the decision-maker and their associates. It leads to public money being misspent, with contracts being awarded to inferior providers and budgets being misallocated. At its worst, it enables public officials to misappropriate money and resources, using their position to get rich to the cost of those they have a duty to serve.

Corruption can also result in public officials being appointed on the basis of favouritism rather than merit, meaning that local and regional authorities do not have access to the brightest and best talent. This in turn creates a fertile environment for further corruption and reduces even more the efficiency and effectiveness of the administration.

Inefficient and ineffective organisations, staffed by individuals who gained their position on the basis of something other than merit, result in poor quality public services and infrastructure, thereby eroding public trust and the legitimacy of public institutions. More importantly, however, it results in significant human costs, including poverty, deaths, illness, and restricted life chances.

Finally, corruption harms economic development. It leads to public money being directed to uncompetitive businesses, rather than those that offer more innovative or cheaper products and services. Uncompetitive markets, coupled with the negative impact of corruption on the quality of local public services and infrastructure, means that businesses do not have a solid foundation (of staff, security, investment, etc.) on which to build. In the end, this may cause private and international investors to avoid investing in an area.

2.1. BRIBERY

Bribery is the promise, offer, acceptance or solicitation of a personal advantage (e.g. gift, loan, reward, favour, etc.) in exchange for an unethical or illegal action. Bribery results in decisions not being taken in the public interest, which reduces public trust in institutions and leads to poor public services.

International standards

The following international conventions and standards relate to bribery:

- The OECD Convention on Combating Bribery of Foreign Public Officials in International Business Transactions²⁶ establishes legally binding standards to criminalise bribery of foreign public officials in international business transactions. It is the first and only international anti-corruption instrument focused on the 'supply side' of the bribery transaction.
- The International Anti-Bribery Standard 37001²⁷ specifies a series of measures to help organisations prevent, detect and address bribery.
- The OECD Good Practice Guidance on Internal Controls, Ethics, and Compliance²⁸ which supports the convention on combating bribery.

Domestic context

An impact assessment report of the National Integrity and Anti-Corruption Strategy 2017-2020 indicates that the estimated volume of bribe accounted for in 2019 was 516 million Moldovan Lei (MDL): MDL 319.4 million from the general population and MDL 197.3 million from economic units. In 2017 the same indicator accounted for MDL 405 million.²⁹

The same study shows that the general incidence of informal payments is relatively low. According to the survey data, 7% of the respondents from the general population and 4.7% of the business units have recognized that they have offered informal payments during 2019. The average number of times a person from the general population offered a bribe is 5.4 times per year (as compared to 3.7 in 2017); in case of a business unit it is 3.5 times (as compared to 6.1 in 2017).

Data shows that the maximum amount of the offered bribe has also decreased, as compared to previous years: the value of informal payments varied between MDL 50 and MDL 20,000 both in the case of business units and the general population. In 2017 these amounts varied between MDL 100 and MDL 500,000 in the case of business units, and between MDL 50 and MDL 8,000 in the case of the general population.

Overall, the general population, as per the above assessment, have become less tolerant towards corruption, and now consider any corruption situation to be unacceptable, by stating that they would not agree to give bribes, regardless of the situation and personal benefit.

When it comes to attitude change among the general population vis-à-vis reporting an act of bribery, there is a positive change: about 87% of the survey respondents stated that in encountering such situations they would most probably/certainly report the corruption acts to the anti-corruption agencies through different means.

Legislation

Article 16 of the Law on Prevention and Combatting Corruption³⁰ establishes individual and institutional liability for corruption offences, in accordance with the Criminal Code. The same article lists all corruption acts: active corruption, passive corruption, influence peddling, giving bribes, and taking bribes. Public agents, including foreign ones, private individuals, and corporate entities shall bear liability, pursuant to the provisions of the Criminal Code, for the deliberate commission of corruption acts. The legislation of the Republic of Moldova currently prohibits active and passive bribery, extortion, abuse of office, bribery of foreign public officials, and trading in influence.³¹

Currently, regulations on gifts in public administration are stipulated in the following normative acts: Law No. 25 on the Code of Conduct of the Civil Servant of 22 February 2008; Law on Integrity No. 82 of 25 May 2017, and the Government Decision on the legal regime of gifts No. 116 of 26 February 2020.

Additionally, Law No. 325 (2013) on Institutional Integrity Assessment sets forth the regulatory purpose, principles, means, methods, procedures, and legal effects of institutional integrity in the context of public entities. Article 2. of this law stipulates that "The assessment of institutional integrity is carried out for the purpose of: (a) enhancing the accountability of the leaders of public entities and organisations in order to develop, maintain, and strengthen the climate of professional integrity within the public entities; (b) ensuring professional integrity of public agents, preventing and combating corruption within the public entities; (c) the identification, assessment, and elimination of corruption risks within public entities; (d) increasing the number of tip-offs relating to manifestations of corruption admitted by public agencies."

Article 16 of the Law on Integrity No. 82 of 25 May 2017 sets forth the legal regime of gifts. It stipulates that the leaders of public entities, as well as public agents, are prohibited from soliciting or accepting gifts (goods, services, favours, invitations, or any other advantages). Such requests or acceptance of inadmissible gifts constitute acts of corruption within the meaning of criminal legislation and of the provisions of Chapter VI of the current law.

Additionally, the Government Decision No. 116/2020 on the Legal Regime of Gifts stipulates that the total allowed value of the gifts offered out of politeness or on the occasion of certain protocol actions amounts to a maximum value of MDL 1,000 for one year. The current decision stipulates that a commission for recording and assessing gifts must be established within all public entities, in which public agents operate in the framework of Article 3 of the Law of Integrity No. 82/2017. The Government Decision No.134 of 22 February 2013 is repealed by the Government Decision No. 116/2020.³²

The National Anti-Corruption Centre has launched the "reLAWed" online platform with the aim to provide people with the possibility to get involved in the process of improving the legal framework, take action, identify and notify/communicate about deficient or interpretable normative acts, which have generated or may generate acts of corruption, abuse, or other illegalities.³³

Example of case law

Back in 2019, the Mayor of Floreni, a village in the Anenii Noi district, along with a local councillor, were detained by National Anti-Corruption Centre officers and anti-corruption prosecutors in two criminal cases, based on passive corruption and peddling. The Mayor and the local councillor were suspected of having demanded from a local businessman MDL 350,000 to legalise his possession of a piece of land he had been using for several years. According to the dossier of this case, the suspects were planning to influence members of the local council to issue a decision to lease the land, of which the businessman would then abusively take full possession. In order to give him legitimate rights over the land, the two are said to have proposed to the businessman to lease him the lot and then to give him the possibility to buy it. The money was sent in three instalments, under the control of National Anti-Corruption Centre: MDL 200,000, MDL 10,000 and MDL 140,000. Two cases were initiated for passive corruption and for influence peddling.³⁴

2.2. CLIENTELISM

Clientelism is the promise and acceptance of a personal benefit (e.g. gift, loan, reward, favour, job, etc.) in exchange for political support. It is often based on an unequal relationship between a patron (e.g. political leader) and client (e.g. voter). Clientelism results in decisions that reflect the special interests of a few, rather than the wider public interest, leading to unfair and unjust outcomes.

International standards

As one type of corruption, clientelism is covered by the following international standards and guidelines:

- The United Nations Convention against Corruption³⁵ is the only legally binding universal anticorruption instrument.
- It is supported by this Technical Guide to the Convention.³⁶
- The **Council of Europe's Criminal Law Convention on Corruption (ETS No. 173)**³⁷ aims to coordinate criminalisation of corrupt practices and to improve international co-operation in the prosecution of offences.
- The **Council of Europe's Civil Law Convention on Corruption (ETS No. 174)**³⁸ defines common international rules for effective remedies for persons affected by corruption.
- The **Congress of the Council of Europe's Resolution and Recommendation on Fighting nepotism** within local and regional authorities³⁹ sets out standards for good practice and presents strategies for preventing corruption in the recruitment procedures of European local and regional governments.
- The **European Union's Convention against Corruption Involving Officials**⁴⁰ aims to fight corruption involving officials from the EU or its Member States.

Domestic context

A recent report on the Republic of Moldova states that "corruption and clientelism remain prevalent, and that there is a lack of connection between citizens' needs and the government's reform agenda". 41

Clientelist ties in the Republic of Moldova are most often based on party affiliations. 42

A regional report from 2018 on party organisation and clientelism in transition countries, ⁴³ indicates that Moldovan parties appear to be the more clientelism-oriented among the three investigated countries. The Republic of Moldova's Democratic Party is the most clientelist party out of the 15 investigated in the study. Additionally, in the Republic of Moldova, the territorial coverage of the parties is the main driver for clientelism. The same study indicates that if public funding is a source for clientelism, there should be mechanisms to control the amount of financial resources allocated to parties and how political parties spend them. Like Georgia and Ukraine, which were also investigated in the above-mentioned study, the Republic of Moldova lacks the scrutiny of public funding to parties, and this may be one reason for which clientelism keeps flourishing.

Today, clientelism is still a risk in the following situations:

- The mixed electoral system voted by the parliament on 20 July 2017. The new voting system provides for 50 deputies to be elected on proportional party lists, while another 51 will be elected in uninominal constituencies (only the candidate who wins the greatest number of votes in an uninominal constituency will make it to Parliament). Political analysts and civil society have long argued that uninominal voting would encourage clientelism, nepotism, and the allocation of local resources based on clientelism.
- Political loyalty/clientelism determines the selection of civil servants at the higher levels of government.
- The political affiliation and party migration of local elected officials in order to increase the chances of the respective municipality receiving more funding from national investment funds. The new Law on Local Public Finances, implemented in 2015, has considerably reduced the political criteria in the distribution of investment funds from national level to municipal level. Before 2015, Members of the Parliament usually proposed amendments to the annual state budget law so that localities that are politically-friendly to the incumbents get more public resources and the opposition less. 44 Another strong reason for clientelism and the political migration of mayors is to avoid the selective pressure of representatives from opposition parties; criminal investigations have started many times without solid.

evidence. The ratio of mayors from opposition parties against which criminal investigations have been initiated, compared with the ones from the ruling parties, is instructive.⁴⁵

Legislation

One of the most significant examples of clientelism in the Republic of Moldova is related to the allocation procedures for public resources from national investment funds to first-level local governments. Public resources are used as a 'lure' to ensure independent candidates' loyalty toward the political majority.

There were cases where mayors from other political parties were 'forced' to join the ruling party, having been promised the chance to benefit from capital investments. Currently, there are efforts in place to address the above issues through Law No. 68 of 5 April 2012, on the Approval of the National Decentralisation Strategy, and the Action Plan on the Implementation of the National Decentralisation Strategy for the years 2012-2018.

Given that clientelism is seen as a dominant trend when it comes to the allocation of funds to local authorities – particularly capital investments – it is important that the following core principles outlined in the World Bank's guidebook to capital investments for local governments⁴⁶ are being referred to by local authorities in negotiations with national authorities and in drafting their local budgets:

- Local government does not spend its limited resources on 'frivolous' investment in projects that should not be government business (for example, speculative commercial real estate);
- All needs are compared objectively;
- Prudent long-term fiscal policy is exercised;
- Innovative solutions at project level are considered;
- Individuals have effective channels through which to express their preferences.

Example of case law

Political clientelism undermines the economic development of the Republic of Moldova by deviating public resources from their most efficient usages. Political affiliation matters when the funds for investment are distributed through various national investment funds. There have been attempts to demonstrate such violations back in 2012-2013, with the help of open data, when the BOOST database on public spending was launched.⁴⁷ It allowed citizens to see budget allocations per each district (raion), and it was clear that the district a former Prime Minister was originally from, Hânceşti, was the one with the largest budget in 2014.⁴⁸ However, these efforts have not yet led to any prosecutions.

2.3. CONFLICT OF INTEREST

A conflict of interest is where an individual is in a position to derive personal benefits from the actions or decisions they take in an official capacity. Conflicts of interest –either if they are actual, perceived or potential–⁴⁹ result in decisions that are, or are considered to be, unfair and self-interested. This reduces public trust in institutions and results in worse outcomes for the public.

International standards

• The Committee of Ministers of the **Council of Europe's** Recommendation on Codes of Conduct for Public Officials⁵⁰ and the European Code of Conduct for all Persons Involved in Local and Regional Governance⁵¹ cover the general issues normally thought to be necessary for avoiding such

conflicts.

- The Congress of the Council of Europe's Resolution and Recommendation on Conflicts of interest at local and regional level⁵² propose a set of measures to mitigate the risks of conflict of interest and ensure that it is identified at an early stage.
- The OECD Guidelines for Managing Conflict of Interest in the Public Service⁵³ identify principles and standards for developing policies.
- The **Congress of the Council of Europe's Resolution and Recommendation on Making public** procurement transparent at local and regional levels⁵⁴ and the OECD Checklist for Enhancing Integrity in Public Procurement⁵⁵ provide guidance for enhancing transparency and for promoting integrity in procurement.

Conflict of interest is also covered by the following international standards and guidelines:

- The United Nations Convention against Corruption⁵⁶ is the only legally binding universal anticorruption instrument.
- It is supported by this Technical Guide to the Convention. 57
- The **Council of Europe's Criminal Law Convention on Corruption (ETS No. 173)**⁵⁸ aims to coordinate criminalisation of corrupt practices and to improve international co-operation in the prosecution of offences.
- The **Council of Europe's Civil Law Convention on Corruption (ETS No. 174)**⁵⁹ defines common international rules for effective remedies for persons affected by corruption.
- The **European Union's Convent**ion against Corruption Involving Officials⁶⁰ aims to fight corruption involving officials from the EU or its Member States.
- The OECD Recommendation on Public Integrity⁶¹ shifts the focus from ad hoc integrity policies to a context dependent, behavioural, risk-based approach with an emphasis on cultivating a culture of integrity across the whole of society.

Domestic context

Conflict of interest is still a common phenomenon in countries with young democracies, like the Republic of Moldova. Even though the country has been taking steps to adopt European and international standards to combat corruption, conflict of interest remains a major problem. The Government adopted its Law on Conflict of Interests back in 2008, and the Republic of Moldova became one of the first countries in the former Soviet space to introduce legislation that addressed this issue. The law served as foundation for the Strategy for Prevention and Fight against Corruption, as well as the EU Moldova Action Plan for 2005-2008, key documents for the country's Association Agreement with the European Union.

Among the most recent developments in this area is the establishment of an e-declaration system by the National Integrity Authority which became mandatory in January 2018, together with a mechanism for filing civil servants' assets and conflict of interest statements. Compared to 2017, 2018 saw the number of declarations double thanks to the e-declaration system. Due to the e-Integrity information system, 58,080 declarations of assets and personal interests of civil servants were submitted, of which 4,261 statements were repetitive. The number of subjects of the declaration of assets and personal interests registered in the system was 57,569 in 2018.⁶²

Declarations must be submitted electronically through the electronic service available on the official website of the National Integrity Authority (ani.md) using the electronic signature issued for free, through the Special Telecommunications Centre, in the manner established by the Government.

The e-declaration is considered received by the National Integrity Authority if the subject of the declaration receives the electronic receipt confirming its acceptance.⁶³

At the same time, the Law on Whistle-Blowers, adopted in July 2018 and entered in force in November 2018,⁶⁴ is a huge step forward and establishes a mechanism for reporting integrity incidents, irregularities and abuses, as well as providing protection for whistle-blowers.

According to this law, the National Anti-Corruption Centre deals with reviewing illegal practice disclosures, while the People's Advocate Office is responsible for ensuring whistle-blowers' protection. Additionally, the monitoring mechanism under the 2017-2020 National Integrity and Anti-Corruption Strategy 2017-2020 was made operational through three monitoring groups, bringing together representatives of key institutions and civil society organisations active in the field of anti-corruption.

Legislation

Personal interest means any material or non-material interest of the person concerned, resulting from his/her activities as a private person, from his/her relations with close persons or with legal persons and businesses, property, relationships or affiliations with non-commercial organisations, including political parties and international organisations. The legal framework in the Republic of Moldova in the area of conflict of interest is based on several normative acts:

- Law No. 16 of 15 February 2008 on Conflict of Interests; 65
- Law No. 180 of 19 December 2011 on the National Integrity Committee, 66
- Law No.133 of 17 June 2016 on Assets and Personal Interest Declaration, Articles 5 and 9;
- Law No.82 of 25 May 2017 on Integrity, Article 21;
- Law No. 132 of 17 June 2016 on National Integrity Authority;
- Law No. 133 of 17 June 2016 on Asset and Interest Declaration;
- Law No. 90-XVI of 25 April 2008 on Preventing and Fighting Corruption (Article 15);
- Law No. 25-XVI of 22 February 2008 on the Code of Conduct for Civil Servants (Article 12);
- Law No. 158-XVI of 4 July 2008 on Public Function and Status of the Civil Servant (Article 25).

Law No. 16 sets a general framework for the prevention of conflict of interests. Its main purpose, as stated in Article 1, is to regulate the incompatibilities and restrictions imposed on persons with public functions or positions in central and local public administrations, the resolution of conflicts of interests, and the manner in which the declaration of conflict of interests is presented. According to said law, the public authorities who should declare competing interests are persons holding public office⁶⁷ and public servants, including local public administration authorities and of the territorial-autonomous units with special status, as well as their decentralised services.

The control over the execution and compliance with the abovementioned law on conflicts of interest is exercised by the National Integrity Commission (Article 25), while violations of the provisions of this law are being sanctioned in accordance with the Contravention Code and Criminal Procedure Code. The National Integrity Commission is in charge of verifying the assets and personal interests of public officials, resolving conflicts of interest and detecting incompatibilities or violations of the Law on Conflict of Interests. To carry out its mandate, the Commission works closely with the National Anti-Corruption Centre and the Anti-Corruption Prosecutor's Office, when referring its findings for further criminal investigations.

Additionally, Article 26 of the Law on Public Function and Status of the Civil Servant states that public officials may not exercise a public function under the direct subordination of a direct relative (parent, brother, sister, son, daughter) or a relative by affinity (husband/wife, parent, brother or sister of spouse) in the same public authority.

Article 326 of the Criminal Code,⁶⁸ on Influence Peddling, states that "Receiving or extorting money, securities, other goods, or material advantages or accepting services, goods, or advantages either personally or through an intermediary for personal use or for another person committed deliberately by a person exerting influence or claiming to exert influence on a civil servant in order to make him/her undertake or not undertake actions that are part of his/her official duties irrespective of whether such actions were undertaken or not shall be punished by a fine in the amount of 500 to 1500 conventional units or by imprisonment for up to 3 years."

According to Article 14 of the Law on Integrity, a public agent has the obligation to declare in writing, within a deadline of three days, to the head of the public entity about any real conflict of interest having occurred within his/her professional activity. Also, according to Article 12 of Law No. 133 on Assets and Personal Interest Declaration, public agents must declare any potential conflict of interest.

When it comes to the practical implementation of the provisions of these laws, there are no single or unified guidelines. However, there are specific sector-related guidelines, one of them being the Practical Guide on Conflicts of Interest in Public Procurement.⁶⁹

Overall, the Moldovan legislation does not directly state the responsibility for violations of legislation on conflict of interest. However, there is an increased acknowledgement of the need for a rigorous system of declaration of interests, and the e-declaration mechanism is a promising one. Its successful implementation could bring benefits beyond those of simply detecting and preventing corruption. It could help increase citizen trust in local public administration authorities and become a bridge to sustainable reforms in the Republic of Moldova.

Example of case law

In 2020, the National Integrity Authority issued a statement regarding a Mayor from Criuleni district, who allegedly violated the legal regime of conflicts of interest by signing contracts with members of her own family. In January 2016, while exercising a public function, the Mayor allegedly concluded with her husband several contracts aimed at the use of a car owned by her husband, a fact confirmed by documents in the dossier. In addition to this, in April 2016, the Mayor's office had another conflict of interest, this time with the Mayor's son, with whom a contract for the purchase of low-value services was signed. As a result of these actions, the integrity inspector established that the subject concerned – exercising the function of Mayor and having a personal interest resulting from her relations with close persons (i.e. husband and son) – violated legal acts on conflict of interest, failing to declare those within the legal deadline. If the document issued by the National Integrity Authority will remain final, the integrity inspector will notify the competent authority for the dismissal of the Mayor from her public function. Accordingly, the Mayor risks being barred from holding a public office position and a Mayor's mandate for a period of three years. She could also be included in the Prohibition Register of the National Integrity Authority.

2.4. EMBEZZLEMENT

Embezzlement is the illegal appropriation of money, goods or other resources by an official to whom they have been entrusted. This results in the loss of public money, which reduces the capacity of authorities to act in the interests of the public, resulting in worse services and outcomes for people. It also undermines public trust in government.

International standards

As one type of corruption, embezzlement is covered by the following international standards and guidelines:

- The United Nations Convention against Corruption⁷¹ is the only legally binding universal anticorruption instrument.
- It is supported by this Technical Guide to the Convention.⁷²
- The **Council of Europe's Criminal Law Convention on Corruption (ETS No.** 173)⁷³ aims to coordinate criminalisation of corrupt practices and to improve international co-operation in the prosecution of offences.
- The **Council of Europe's Civil Law Convention on Corruption (ETS No.** 174)⁷⁴ defines common international rules for effective remedies for persons affected by corruption.
- The **European Union's Convention against Corruption Involving Officials**⁷⁵ aims to fight corruption involving officials from the EU or its Member States.

Domestic context

The Republic of Moldova has known a number of cases in which ghost companies stole Moldovan budget funds, 'laundered dirty money', embezzled budget money from public procurement, stole from the budget under the cover of litigations, etc.

An IMF Report from March 2020⁷⁶ points out the lack of progress in recovering fraudulently-acquired assets in the Republic of Moldova, specifically from perpetrators involved in the 'grand theft' of US\$ 1 billion from the Moldovan banking system between 2012 and 2014. "Little progress has been made to recover assets stolen during the 2014 fraud when several money-laundering operations facilitated the theft of around 12% of GDP from the Republic of Moldova's largest banks", says the report.

Legislation

The Criminal Code of the Republic of Moldova (Law No. 985-XV of 18 April 2002) currently sets the provisions and sanctions related to embezzlement.

The misappropriation of foreign property (i.e. the misappropriation of the assets of another person) entrusted to the administration of an individual is punishable by a fine of up to 500 conventional units⁷⁷ or by imprisonment for up to three years, in both cases with or without deprivation of the right to hold certain positions or to practice certain activities for a term of up to three years. Where committed by use of an official position, as per Article 191(d), embezzlement is punishable by a fine in the amount of 500 to 1,000 conventional units or by imprisonment for two to six years, in both cases with the deprivation of the right to hold certain positions or to practice certain activities for up to five years.

Example of case law

In February 2020, Chisinau City Hall received the results of an independent external audit on the repair of the Ştefan cel Mare boulevard. Data from the report showed that EUR 7 million had been laundered during the repair of this boulevard with acts of embezzlement reported too. The mayor of Chişinău stated that a series of legal procedures on this matter have been taken. The repair of the Ştefan cel Mare boulevard started in 2015, as part of a project aimed at restoring six streets in the Moldovan capital. Although the works on the boulevard were finished in 2017, the certificate of acceptance was not signed as deficiencies were discovered, with the asphalt being badly deformed in more places.⁷⁸

2.5. FRAUD

Fraud is the use of deceit in order to gain an unfair or illegal advantage. Fraud erodes public trust in government and reduces the capacity of government to act. It often results in the loss of public money, which harms public services and the ability of governments to address the public's needs and aspirations.

International standards

As one type of corruption, fraud is covered by the following international standards and guidelines:

- The United Nations Convention against Corruption⁷⁹ is the only legally binding universal anticorruption instrument.
- It is supported by this Technical Guide to the Convention.80
- The **Council of Europe's Criminal Law Convention on Corruption (ETS No. 173)**⁸¹ aims to coordinate criminalisation of corrupt practices and to improve international co-operation in the prosecution of offences.
- The **Council of Europe's Civil Law Convention on Corruption (ETS No. 174)**⁸² defines common international rules for effective remedies for persons affected by corruption.
- The **European Union's Convention against Corruption Involving Officials**⁸³ aims to fight corruption involving officials from the EU or its Member States.

Domestic context

During the past couple of years, the Republic of Moldova has been severely affected by what was called the "theft of the century". In late 2014 a huge corruption case hit the Republic of Moldova, the infamous "one-billion-dollar bank fraud". The scandal, involving three of the largest banks of the country, Banca de Economii, Banca Socială and Unibank, holding approximately one third of the country's assets at the time, put the fragile Moldovan economic and banking system severely at risk, robbing the country of at least one billion dollars, around 15% of its annual GDP. Expert analysis and investigations showed that this operation was conducted in a highly coordinated, structured way and was made possible thanks to the support of key financial and political institutions. Experts argue that little or no progress has been made in recovering the assets from the bank fraud. There is no indication as to whether the Republic of Moldova requested the mutual legal assistance of foreign jurisdictions on starting the recovery of the stolen assets.⁸⁴

Legislation

The Criminal Code of the Republic of Moldova (Law No. 985-XV of 18 April 2002) currently sets the provisions and sanctions related to fraud, through Chapters VI and X.

Fraud is punishable by a fine between 200 and 500 conventional units, by community service ranging from 120 up to 240 hours, or by imprisonment for up to three years. When committed by use of an official position, fraud is punishable by a fine in the amount of 500 to 1,000 conventional units or by imprisonment for two to six years, in both cases with the deprivation of the right to hold certain positions or to practice certain activities for up to three years. Point (4) of the same Article states that "the actions mentioned in paragraphs (1), (2) or (3) committed on a large scale shall be punished by imprisonment from 7 to 10 years with the deprivation of the right to hold certain positions or to practice specific activities for up to 5 years".

Example of case law

In May 2020, a criminal case against Vladimir Plahotniuc was opened with charges including the creation of an organised criminal group, extortion, and fraud. The Republic of Moldova will seek his extradition from the United States. As former head of the Democratic Party, Plahotniuc fled the country in June 2019 after being forced out from Parliament as part of a government shakeup. He has been linked to what is known as the 'theft of the century,' a scandal involving the disappearance of more than US\$ 1 billion – totalling nearly one-eighth of the Republic of Moldova's GDP – from the country's largest banks between 2012 and 2014.

The charges against Plahotniuc are based on "indisputable evidence" from the international investigative firm Kroll. The report documented how companies and individuals with connections to a 28-year-old businessman took control of three major banks during the period of the scandal, in which money was funnelled overseas through dubious loans, shell companies, asset swaps, and shareholder deals. The businessman Ilan Shor, then allegedly issued massive loans to his companies during a three-day period in November 2014, according to the report, which was later leaked and published by an opposition lawmaker. Shor, who is currently believed to be in Israel, was charged in 2016 and later convicted of money laundering and embezzlement in connection with the theft. Also in 2016, the former Prime Minister Vlad Filat was found guilty of taking bribes related to the theft. He was released early in December 2019 after serving three years in prison. Prosecutors said that through Shor, Plahotniuc allegedly withdrew USD 100 million from the former state bank Banca de Economii. The funds were subsequently covered from the reserves of the National Bank in order to buy the insurance company Asito, a hotel, a fashion business, and a personal jet.⁸⁵

2.6. NFPOTISM

Nepotism is the exploitation of an official position to unfairly benefit a family member or friend (e.g. through giving a job or favour). Nepotism, and other forms of favouritism, results in local and regional authorities not having access to the brightest and best talent. This in turn creates a fertile environment for further corruption and reduces the efficiency and effectiveness of the administration.

International standards

As one type of corruption, nepotism is covered by the following international standards and guidelines:

- The United Nations Convention against Corruption⁸⁶ is the only legally binding universal anticorruption instrument.
- It is supported by this Technical Guide to the Convention.⁸⁷
- The Council of Europe's Criminal Law Convention on Corruption (ETS No. 173)⁸⁸ aims to coordinate criminalisation of corrupt practices and to improve international co-operation in the prosecution of offences.
- The **Council of Europe's Civil Law Convention on Corrupt**ion (ETS No. 174)⁸⁹ defines common international rules for effective remedies for persons affected by corruption.
- The **Congress of the Council of Europe's Resolution and Recommendation on Fighting nepotism** within local and regional authorities 90 sets out standards for good practice and presents strategies for preventing corruption in the recruitment procedures of European local and regional governments.
- The **European Union's Convention against Corruption Involving Officials**⁹¹ aims to fight corruption involving officials from the EU or its Member States.

Domestic context

Clientelism and nepotism tend to be persistent in the Republic of Moldova year after year. The most negative effect of maintaining clientelism and nepotism in the country is endemic corruption.

The most prevalent form of corruption in the Republic of Moldova, according to experts, is favouritism in public procurement (83%), followed by nepotism in appointing public officials (48%) and conflicts of interests (48%). Experts also believe that there is a high concern amongst citizens about the prevalence of favouritism in public procurement, thus reflecting a much higher awareness of the public regarding institutional distortions in the Republic of Moldova. A Transparency International report states that "the level of tolerance for corruption is very high. The public considers that corruption and nepotism are culturally bound and cannot be reduced."

The same report suggests two important measures that might help the country address the issue of nepotism:

- Elaboration of a mechanism of declaration of incomes and ownership for high-ranking public officers and their relatives while undertaking and being freed from the position.
- Reduction of staff in public sector, and the de-politicisation of the government, by introducing an obligatory system of professional promotion on the basis of performance and competitiveness.

Legislation

Article 11 of the Law on Integrity No. 82 of 25 May 2017 stipulates that the employment and promotion of public agents ought to be based on merit and professional integrity. Any recruitment and promotion shall be organized based on public competition, with objective selection criteria and in full transparency.

According to the same Article, documents such as the professional integrity record certificate, the information regarding the unresolved incompatibility states, the sanctioned conflicts of interest, and the criminal record containing information on the deprivation of the right to hold public functions should be requested from applicants.

The Law on Assets and Personal Interest Declaration No.133 of 17 June 2016, as well as the legislation on access to information and other normative acts do foresee the publication of key data, including information about public service enrolment and leadership of public organisations, allowing citizens to monitor and to inform accordingly the National Integrity Authority of any misconduct.

According to the Evaluation Study on the Impact of National Integrity and Anti-Corruption Strategy 2017,⁹⁴ hiring and promoting public servants at work is usually done on the basis of merit (according to 84% of public officials) and based on the evaluation of employee performance (72%). However, one in five public officials states that favouritism (relationships with the right people) and political affiliation are often practiced. The level of knowledge of the legal/illegal situations regarding the employment and promotion of public agents based on merit and professional integrity is very low. Thus, only 7% of public officials provided correct answers to all possible situations of corruption in the process of hiring and promoting public officials on the basis of merit and professional integrity.

Example of case law

The Chişinău Court of Appeal found Ms Ludmila Belonoșca, head of the Culture Department of the Ocnița District Council, guilty as per Article 313 (1) of the Contravention Code. Being subject of the declaration of assets and personal interests, by virtue of her position, she failed to declare the conflict of interest in

relationship with her daughter, a subordinate employee exercising the function of artist-instrumentalist/violinist of the folk music orchestra of the Ocniţa District Council.

A sanction was imposed in the form of a fine in size of 45 conventional units, which is MDL 2250 (about EUR 116), with the deprivation of the right to hold a position in a public organisation for a period of three months. As a result, Ms Belonoşca appealed against the decision of the Chişinău Court of Appeal and on 14 May 2019, the court rejected her appeal as it was deemed groundless.⁹⁵

2.7. MISUSE OF ADMINISTRATIVE RESOURCES IN ELECTION CAMPAIGNS

The misuse of administrative resources% during the electoral processes involves unlawful or abusive behaviour on the part of politicians and civil servants, who use human, financial, material, *in natura*, and other immaterial resources to influence the outcome of elections, and thus undermine the fairness of the election itself.

International standards

The Republic of Moldova has ratified the following treaties and is therewith committed to abide by the following treaties and hard law instruments:

- The United Nations International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights⁹⁷ (Articles 19, 21, 22 and 25), further elaborated in paragraph 25 of the Human Rights Committee's General Comment No. 25.⁹⁸
- The **Council of Europe's European Convention on Human Rights (ETS No. 5)**, in particular Articles 10 and 11, and Article 3 of the Protocol No. 1 to the Convention (ETS No. 9). 99
- The United Nations Convention against Corruption, 100 in particular Articles 7, 17 and 19.
- The Council of Europe's Criminal Law Convention on Corruption (ETS No. 173).¹⁰¹
- The **Council of Europe'**s Civil Law Convention on Corruption (ETS No. 174). 102

The misuse of administrative resources during electoral processes is covered by the following international standards and guidelines:

- The **Council of Europe's Venice Commission and the OSCE/ODIHR Joint** Guidelines for Preventing and Responding to the Misuse of Administrative Resources during Electoral Processes¹⁰³ specify a series of measures and laws to be adopted in that regard.
- The Council of Europe's Venice Commission report on the Misuse of Administrative Resources during Electoral Processes.¹⁰⁴
- The **Congress of the Council of Europe's Resolution** on The misuse of administrative resources during electoral processes: the role of local and regional elected representatives and public officials and its Explanatory Memorandum.¹⁰⁵
- The **Congress of the Council of Europe's Resolution** on Preventing corruption and promoting public ethics at local and regional levels and its Explanatory Memorandum. 106
- The Congress of the Council of Europe's Checklist for compliance with international standards and good practices preventing misuse of administrative resources during electoral processes at local and regional level.¹⁰⁷
- The **Congress of the Council of Europe's booklet on** *Administrative Resources and Fair Elections* provides practical examples and guidance. 108

Domestic context

In 2017, amendments to the Election Code of the Republic of Moldova changed the electoral system from fully proportional to a mixed one. Under the new system, 50 Members of the Parliament are elected through proportional representation from closed party lists in one national constituency and 51 Members of the Parliament in single member constituencies through the first-past-the-post system. In order to win seats in the national constituency, a party must receive at least 6% of the valid votes, while an electoral bloc needs at least 8%. ODIHR and the European Commission for Democracy through Law (Venice Commission) have consistently recommended lowering the thresholds.¹⁰⁹

The Social Impact report¹¹⁰ on the *Accountability in Moldova* USAID-funded project (February 2020) states that "voters in the Republic of Moldova have little confidence that the political parties represent their interests." According to the Public Opinion Barometer in 2019, over 50% of Moldovans believed that no political party or civic formation represented their interests, and only 49% reported voting during the 2019 parliamentary elections.

The latest local elections in the Republic of Moldova took place in October 2019, and according to a Promo-LEX report, ¹¹¹ 898 mayors' offices and 11,580 offices of first-level and second-level local councillors (100 fewer than in 2015) were to be taken up in the last general local elections. The term of office for local elected officials is four years.

Overall, the pre-election period was characterised by dominant themes such as the oligarchisation/capture of the state and the efficient management of administrative-territorial units, as opposed to geopolitical issues and the pro-Russian or pro-EU vectors of discourse prevalent in previous local elections.

In the context of general local elections and new parliamentary elections, considerable attention was given to several issues concerning the misuse of administrative resources – for example, the use of public assets and/or public office for electoral purposes. At least eight cases have been reported in this category, three of which covered the ACUM electoral bloc, two – the PSRM, the other two – the PDM and one case – the PCRM. Electoral assemblies organised at state institutions with their employees during their working hours remain to be a persistent practice of electoral candidates. During the electoral period, at least 152 cases were reported of candidates holding such meetings. 112

In its report from October 2019¹¹³ the ENEMO International Election Observation Mission raised concerns regarding allegations of misuse of administrative resources, namely the involvement of mayors' office workers, as well as independent candidates using their official positions to influence the election campaign. Another concern was the use of mayoral property and resources for campaigning.

Legislation

Moldovan legislation on the use of administrative resources during the election period, and election campaigning in particular, is deficient according to a Promo-Lex report.¹¹⁴ Even though the legal framework has been modified, the problem of explicit and full regulation of the use of administrative resources still remains unsolved.

Article 52 (7) of the Electoral Code on Electoral Campaign¹¹⁵ stipulates that candidates may not use public means and goods (administrative resources) during electoral campaigns, while public authorities/institutions and other related institutions may not send/grant public goods or other benefits to candidates unless a contract is concluded to this end, providing equal terms to all candidates. According to Article 22 (2) of the Central Electoral Commission General Duties, the Central Electoral

Commission has the right to access the information held by public authorities at all levels, including access personal data, in compliance with the legislation on personal data protection.

The Criminal Code of the Republic of Moldova¹¹⁶ has two important articles in this regard: Article 181 (1), *Corruption of Voters*, which is punishable by a fine ranging from 500 to 850 conventional units or by imprisonment between 1 to 5 years; and Article 181 (2), *Illegal financing of political parties or electoral campaigns, violation of the management of financial means of political parties or electoral funds, which stipulates the penalties applied for the falsification of reports on the financial management of political parties and/or of reports on the financing of electoral campaigns with the intention to substitute or hide the identity of the donors.*

According to experts, the legal framework should provide a clear jurisdiction in case of electoral complaints on the misuse of administrative resources both by candidates and third parties, to provide an effective enforcement mechanism that would prevent potential violation.¹¹⁷

Example of case law

On 6 June 2019, the candidate Dimitri Manol submitted a statement (*zayavleniye*) to the Găgăuzia Central Electoral Commission and to the Ministry of Education on misuse of administrative resources. The complainant posited that the Head of the Education Department obliged all school headmasters to report on the number of personnel that participated in the elections of the Governor (Bashkan) and threatened with dire consequences, including job dismissal, to those who would not vote on 30 June in the Elections of the Governor of Găgăuzia.¹¹⁸

According to the Electoral Code (Article 66), a complaint may be filed on an action or inaction of a candidate. Since Mr Manol's statement concerned the actions of the Head of the Education Department, the Central Electoral Commission found it inadmissible. However, according to the Electoral Code, if the subject of a complaint does not fall within competences of an electoral organ to which it was submitted, the complaint should be forwarded to a competent organ within two calendar days (Article 67.5). The misuse of administrative resources and assistance in it are criminal offences punishable by a fine ranging from 4,000 to 6,000 conventional units⁵⁷ (MDL 200,00 to 300,000), and three years of imprisonment, along with deprivation of holding certain offices and of engaging in certain activities for two to five years (Criminal Code of the Republic of Moldova, Article 181 (2)).¹¹⁹

2.8. FXTORTION

Extortion is the use of coercion to obtain money, goods, services, or some other advantage from an individual or institution. Beyond the damage it does to the victim, extortion reduces public trust in government and can discourage business growth and investment in the area.

International standards

As one type of corruption, extortion is covered by the following international standards and guidelines:

- The United Nations Convention against Corruption¹²⁰ is the only legally binding universal anticorruption instrument.
- It is supported by this Technical Guide to the Convention. 121

- The Council of Europe's Criminal Law Convention on Corruption (ETS No. 173)¹²² aims to coordinate criminalisation of corrupt practices and improve international co-operation in the prosecution of offences.
- The **Council of Europe's Civil Law Convention on Corruption (ETS No. 174)**¹²³ defines common international rules for effective remedies for persons affected by corruption.
- The **European Union's Convention against Corruption Involving Officials** 124 aims to fight corruption involving officials from the EU or its Member States.

Domestic context

In the Monitoring Survey on the National Integrity and Anti-Corruption Strategy Impact conducted in 2019,¹²⁵ participants were asked to answer the question whether, during the last 12 months, they encountered any corruption cases coming from public agents. The share of answers provided by the population and businesses that have encountered any of the mentioned cases does not exceed 6% in the study. Extortion of funds (obtaining money by force) was indicated by 2% of the respondents among the general population and by 1% among businesses. It can be observed that there have been few cases, and in comparison with the previous study, there has been a decrease in the share of affirmative answers for all the variants of answers (*Misappropriation and fraud, Use of working time for personal purposes, Requesting favours of any form, Favouritism, bribe, abuse of power, traffic of influence*).

According to the National Anti-Corruption Centre, in 2018, there were a total of 700 corruption acts, of which 42 involved mayors, and the most affected communities were Chişinău, Bălţi, UTA Găgăuzia, Cahul, Criuleni, and Soroca.

Legislation

The following articles from the Criminal Code of the Republic of Moldova set the legal framework in this field:

- Article 324 (1) on Passive corruption;
- Article 325 (1) on Active Corruption;
- Article 326 (1) on Influence peddling;
- Article 327 (1) on Abuse of power or official misconduct, and;
- Article 328 (1) on Excessive power or exceeding work attributions.

Example of case law

Three officials, including a mayor, a former mayor and a local councilor from Gotesti, Cantemir district, allegedly extorted almost MDL 600,000 from an economic agent. According to the National Anticorruption Center, such action was aimed at favouring a decision of the Local Council in exchange of money, which would in turn, favour the businessman to receive around MDL 6 million for the renovation of the local Youth Center. At the same time, National Anti-Corruption Center representatives specify that the three officials would have claimed the equivalent of 10% of the MDA 6 million in several installments, the amount that the Local Council was to allocate to the winning company, in order to include this on the agenda of the draft decision. Currently, two people are detained in prison and under criminal investigation, and another without being detained. All three risk up to 10 years in prison, a fine and deprivation of the right to hold public office. 126

2.9. PATRONAGE

Patronage is the use of an official position to appoint a person in a public office based on favouritism, often in exchange of political support. It can be closely linked to the concepts of clientelism, cronyism and nepotism. Patronage results in decisions being made not on the basis of what is in the interests of society at large, but what is in the self-interests of the decision maker and their associates. It violates the boundaries of legitimate political influence and the principles of merit, and leads to public money being misspent.

International standards

As one type of corruption, patronage is covered by the following international standards and guidelines:

- The United Nations Convention against Corruption¹²⁷ is the only legally binding universal anticorruption instrument.
- It is supported by this Technical Guide to the Convention. 128
- The **Council of Europe's Criminal Law Convention on Corruption** (ETS No. 173)¹²⁹ aims to coordinate criminalisation of corrupt practices and to improve international co-operation in the prosecution of offences.
- The **Council of Europe's Civil Law Convention on Corruption (ETS No. 174)**¹³⁰ defines common international rules for effective remedies for persons affected by corruption.
- The **Congress of the Council of Europe's Resolution and Recommendation on Fighting nepotism** within local and regional authorities¹³¹ sets out standards for good practice and presents strategies for preventing corruption in the recruitment procedures of European local and regional governments.
- The **European Union's Convention against Corruption Involving Officials**¹³² aims to fight corruption involving officials from the EU or its Member States.

Since the misuse of administrative resources during electoral processes is the most widespread manner to use patronage as a form of corruption, the following international standards are of relevance:

- The Congress of the Council of Europe's Resolution on the Misuse of Administrative Resources during Electoral Processes: The Role of Local and Regional Elected Representatives and Public Officials¹³³ provides international standards and best practices to tackle the misuse of administrative resources.
- Joint Guidelines of the Venice Commission and OSCE/ODHIR for Preventing and Responding to the Misuse of Administrative Resources during Electoral Processes¹³⁴ aim to assist decision makers in adopting laws and initiating concrete measures to prevent misuse of administrative resources.

Domestic context

Reporters wrote on anticoruptie.md that 2018 was marked by several controversial appointments and promotions to senior positions in certain major state institutions of the country. Some of them raised questions about the criteria for promotion. Experts qualified these appointments as political decisions, and explained that the government had merely rotated some people from one job to another.¹³⁵

The Survey on Anti-Corruption Strategy Impact Monitoring from 2019 measured public agents' perceptions with regards to measures needed to be taken to eliminate favouritism situations in the public sector. Of those surveyed, 62% (69% in 2017) thought that the superior hierarchical leader should be announced, 37% (41% in 2017) considered that cases of favouritism should be reported to the National Anti-Corruption Centre, and 32% in both surveys advocate for denunciation at the National Integrity Authority. Survey results show that most public agents declare that the requirements of the institutional integrity are respected in the institutions they work in. Among the main causes of non-declaration of

conflicts of interest by public agents are the lack of knowledge of the procedure (47% in 2019, 54% in 2017) and the gain of personal benefits (financial, material or other) (33% in 2019, 42% in 2017).

The results of the survey indicate that public agents have a high level of knowledge regarding legal/illegal situations in the regime of conflict of interests and the non-admission of favouritism: about 87% (77% in 2017) of public agents offered correct answers to all possible situations of corruption concerning the regime of conflict of interests and non-admission of favouritism.¹³⁶

Legislation

The Law on Integrity No. 82/2017 provides a definition for favouritism, which consists of the "support provided by the public agent whilst exercising his function to the natural persons or legal entities when solving their problems, regardless of the motives, which is not provided for by normative acts and does not meet the elements of a conflict of interests or the elements of an offence".

Article 15 on Avoidance of favouritism stipulates the following:

- 1) For the purpose of serving public interest with impartiality and objectivity, favouritism practices in public entities are inadmissible.
- 2) A public agent is obliged to reject favouritism in his/her professional activity;
- 3) The head of the public entity is obliged:
 - a) to not knowingly admit favouritism practices in the professional activity of the public agents from the entity he/she leads;
 - b) to report cases of favouritism to the National Anti-Corruption Centre.

Example of case law

According to the website "Anticorupţie" (anticoruptie.md), Silvia Radu was favoured into the position of Minister of Health, Labour and Social Protection despite being suspected of numerous illegalities in her previous position. From November 2017 to April 2018, Ms Radu served as acting General Mayor of Chisinau, having been appointed by the former interim Mayor Nistor Grozavu. During the term of office, Silvia Radu was accused of having committed abuses and rigging public tenders. In May 2018, during the electoral campaign for local elections, several representatives of civil society accused the Constituency Electoral Council of Chişinău and the Central Electoral Commission of violating the provisions of the Law on Access to Information, as well as other laws, admitted by Silvia Radu in the race for the General Mayor's office. Over 2,000 falsified signatures, with no identity data, of deceased persons, as well as other errors, were found in the subscription lists of the candidate Silvia Radu. For Silvia Radu to enter the electoral contest, five deceased persons had "signed", as well as 430 people who do not live in the relevant community and 898 who failed to indicate their ID details. In the relevant community and 898 who failed to indicate their ID details.

Chapter 3

TRANSPARENCY

3.1. ACCESS TO INFORMATION

Access to information is the legal right for citizens to request and receive information from public authorities. It is often enacted by Freedom of Information legislation.

Access to information supports accountability along with informed public participation in decisions, and is therefore fundamental for the effective functioning of democracies.

International standards

Access to information is a fundamental component of a number of the conventions and standards against corruption listed elsewhere in this handbook. It also underpins a number of key UN human rights documents. The following specifically relate to Access to Information:

- The Council of Europe's Convention on Access to Official Documents (CETS No. 205)¹³⁹ affirms an enforceable right to information.
- The **Congress of the Council of Europe's Resolution and Recommendation on Transparency and** open government¹⁴⁰ call upon local and regional authorities to increase the use of open data and records management by their administrations, and to publish these in comprehensive, accessible and reusable ways.
- The Aarhus Convention¹⁴¹ grants rights, including access to information, in decisions concerning the environment.
- The OECD Recommendation of the Council on Open Government¹⁴² identifies on-demand provision of information and proactive measures by the government to disseminate information as an initial level of citizen participation.

Domestic context

According to the Freedom in the World Global Report for 2020, the Republic of Moldova scores 60/100 with 26/40 political rights and 34/60 score in civil liberties, which places the Republic of Moldova in a 'partly free' status country. 143

The right to information is guaranteed by the Constitution of the Republic of Moldova in Article 34.¹⁴⁴ The Law on Access to Information has been granting access to public data since 2000.¹⁴⁵ However, there are numerous challenges still associated with requesting access to public information, including obstruction by government officials, refusals or delays in replying to requests for access to information, and purposefully incomplete or vaque responses to requests for information.¹⁴⁶

On the major challenges in the implementation of the Republic of Moldova's right to information system is the absence of an institution responsible for monitoring the implementation of the guarantees of access to information and aggregating statistical data on the number of public information requests submitted, accepted, or refused by state administration bodies. In the case of a refusal to share information, the applicant usually does not know what to do and is not informed of the grounds for refusal and the right to appeal.

A Freedom House report from 2020¹⁴⁷ states that "all principles of transparency and access to public information have been neglected while promoting major draft decisions, with a strong impact on corruption prevention and on society as a whole. In certain cases, under the cloak of 'personal data protection', access to information of public interest was systematically restricted (depersonalisation of court decisions)".

The Republic of Moldova's regulatory framework has great potential to address corruption, ensuring transparency, accountability, and open government overall. However, much needs to be done until the relevant law is implemented in practice. Efforts are being put in place by the Moldovan Parliament to improve access to information: "Now, public authorities understand better than ever how important it is to guarantee access to information, particularly because being opened to society means having the advantages of credibility, efficiency and responsibility". 148

The Republic of Moldova is currently implementing its 4th National Action Plan on Open Government, based on the principles of access to information, open data, and transparency.

Legislation

The Law on Access to Information (adopted in 2000) only restricts public access to state secrets, confidential business information submitted to public institutions under conditions of confidentiality, and personal data, the disclosure of which may be considered interference in one's private life.¹⁴⁹

Subjects of the present law are information providers and information seekers. Information providers that are holders of official information required under the present law to provide such information to applicants are:

- 1. local and central public authorities;
- 2. local and central public institutions organisations founded by the state, represented by public authorities that are financed by the state budget, who are responsible for administrative activities, those in social-cultural domains or other non-commercial activities.

In addition to the Law on Access to Information, here are some other important legislative acts:

- The Law on Approving the National Development Strategy of the Personal Data Protection Domain (2013-2018)
- The Law on Personal Data Protection (2011)
- The Code of Television and Radio Broadcasting (2006) (excerpts)
- The Law on National Security Agencies (1995) (excerpts)
- The Law on State Security (1995) (excerpts)
- The Law on Informatics (2001) (excerpts)
- The Law on Informatisation and State Information Resources (2004) (excerpts)
- The Criminal Code (2009) (excerpts)
- The Law on State Secrets (1994).

Article 21 of the Law on Integrity stipulates that "Ensuring access to information of public interest should be made more efficient through fostering active participation of citizens in decision-making processes, through guaranteeing access to information of public interest regarding the activity of public institutions."

The People's Advocate (Ombudsman) in the Republic of Moldova has the authority to oversee the implementation of the law; however, this office lacks the capacity and resources to exercise control. ¹⁵⁰ Article 5 of the Law on Access to Information stipulates that the direct subjects of this law are both the central and the local public administration authorities.

Citizens' access to public information is not fully ensured, because the law does not fully clarify the obligations of the public administration to proactively make it available, and the implementation of the law is not monitored.¹⁵¹

The Law on Libraries¹⁵² was adopted on 20 July 2017, after over a year of deliberation and consultation. This new legislation enshrines public libraries' role as providers of free and inclusive public access to information and locally relevant community services. Article 17 describes the roles and responsibilities of the local public administration authorities under this law.

Guidelines

A guide for journalists on legal access to government information was developed by Access Info Europe and the Network for Reporting on Eastern Europe. It provides a very detailed step by step guidance on access to information, data security, and how to submit a request for information among others.¹⁵³

Another guide for public servants and journalists was developed in 2015 by the Moldovan Independent Journalism Centre and Civil Rights Defenders. It provides a clear illustration of how the Law on Access to Information should be implemented, with specific tips for public servants and journalists.¹⁵⁴

Local authorities have an important role to play in the implementation of the "right to know" at local level. Hotlines, a user-friendly website for the community, a spokesperson, surveys, information campaigns, and information boards are just a few examples. Local authorities should consider the following advice when developing a website to support access to information:

- Publish local council decisions on the local authority website;
- Digitalise local open data as much as possible, making it available on the website (following the open data principles);
- Ensure that any content published on the website is applicable or relevant to community members;
- Provide citizens with the opportunity to make a request or contact someone for more information;
- Keep information up to date;
- Provide links/references to information available elsewhere, on other governmental or non-governmental websites (e.g. links to national platforms on e-services, national legislation, opportunities for studies, etc.);
- Include a comments section for feedback and provide "feedback on feedback".

Good practices

The tools most frequently used by local public authorities in order to ensure transparency and access to public data are information panels and web portals. In the past years there has been an increase in the use of social networks, which allow local authorities to place timely and relevant information about their activity online.

In an IDIS (Institutul pentru Dezvoltare și Inițiative Sociale) "Viitorul" report on Transparency of the Local Public Administration Authorities (2019), all 32 monitored local authorities have webpages, through which access to information is provided. According to the report, a good practice is the use of several search engines for documents developed, examined and adopted by local authorities, including decisions, as it is the case of the Local Councils of Soroca, Ceadâr-Lunga and Strășeni.¹⁵⁵

3.2. OPEN DATA

Open data is the publication of data and information in a format that may be freely used, modified and shared. The OECD states that open data is *«a set of policies that promote transparency, accountability and value creation by making government data available to all»*. By making data generated through the activities of public bodies available, government becomes more transparent and accountable to citizens. It also supports business growth and the development of services centred on citizens.

International standards

Open data is a relatively new phenomenon without officially endorsed standards. However, a number of useful quidelines exist:

- The Congress of the Council of Europe's Resolution and Recommendation on Open data for better public services¹⁵⁶ explain its importance for improving local democracy.
- The Congress of the Council of Europe's Resolution and Recommendation on Transparency and open government¹⁵⁷ call upon local and regional authorities to increase the use of open data and records management by their administrations.
- The United Nations Guidelines on Open Government Data for Citizen Engagement¹⁵⁸ introduce policy guidelines and good practice recommendations.
- This World Bank Toolkit¹⁵⁹ starts from the basics, through to planning and implement, as well as avoiding common pitfalls.
- The Five Star Open Data Deployment Scheme¹⁶⁰ provides five steps to fully opening data, explaining the costs and benefits of each.
- The International Open Data Charter¹⁶¹ sets out six principles for open, timely and interoperable government data.
- The OECD Recommendation of the Council on Open Government¹⁶² identifies on-demand provision of information and proactive measures by the government to disseminate information as an initial level of citizen participation.

Domestic context

The Republic of Moldova embarked on a national open data initiative in 2011 as part of its Governance e-Transformation Agenda. The initiative has drawn support from the highest levels of government, with two prime-ministerial directives and new legal provisions solidifying the country's commitment to opening up government data by default. Led by the e-Government Centre, the initiative has spurred the release of 782 datasets from 39 institutions across the government.

Today, there are more than 1,000 datasets on the portal and several apps based on this data. ¹⁶³ One critical factor contributing to the success of the initiative was the political support from the Prime Minister and the State Chancellery. Other crucial elements have been the solid legal framework and the development of the open data portal (date.gov.md).

The Republic of Moldova participated in two editions of the Open Data Barometer (2015/2016), having one of the highest rates among Eastern Partnership countries.¹⁶⁴

Since 2020, the Republic of Moldova is included in the annual Open Data Maturity assessment.¹⁶⁵ This is a research project on the state of maturity of open data in EU Member States, EFTA countries, and Eastern European Partnership countries, including the Republic of Moldova.

Legislation

The Republic of Moldova succeeded in developing a solid legal and policy framework to pave the foundations for its open data initiative. Open data principles were embedded in the Governance e-Transformation Agenda (Strategic Programme for Governance Technological Modernisation (e-Transformation), approved in September 2011.

The passing of the Law on Public Sector Information (PSI), in line with European Union directives, aimed to boost the open data agenda in government. To enforce this law, the Ministry of Information Technology and Communications developed methodological norms for implementation. These set out the terms and conditions for accessing and reusing PSI and developed an open data license for the Republic of Moldova's public data. The sector of the Republic of Moldova's public data.

In addition, the Republic of Moldova approved a national open data policy which aims to achieve open data in government by default. The policy brings clarity to the data publishing process, provides for machine-readable formats to be used for the publication of data, and defines standards on data collection, archival, and publishing. Every ministry and government agency are to embed an open data action plan in their sectoral governance e-transformation action plan, which is to support and expand the implementation of open data initiative in government.¹⁶⁸

Guidelines

A methodology for publishing open government data has been approved through the Government Decision No. 701 of 25 August 2014.¹⁶⁹ It sets clear guidelines for the publication of open data and is mandatory for all central public administration authorities. It sets clear requirements for the open data portal, the nature of the data to be released via the portal, who is to have access to publishing the data, and the rights and responsibilities of the persons involved in releasing the data. The methodology also specifies the format and frequency of the data publishing.

The guidelines were developed by the e-Government Centre of the Republic of Moldova back in 2014, based on the G8 Open Data Charter principles.¹⁷⁰

Good practices

More than 1000 open data sets are available on the national open data portal, www.date.gov.md, with several valuable applications being available to the public sector, local governments, and citizens. The Chişinău municipality launched an online application based on open data in order to allow the monitoring in real time of the special vehicles across the capital. This allows application users to track where and what kind of equipment is involved, and for what kind of work. Each truck/vehicle (there are 109 altogether) is fitted with a GPS monitoring system that transmits relevant information to the central server (gps.navisat.md).

3.3. DISCLOSURE: DECLARATION OF ASSETS AND CONFLICT OF INTEREST

Disclosure is the act of routinely publishing certain information, sometimes required by law. It can support anti-corruption measures by requiring the routine publication of assets and declarations of conflict of interest, for example. It can also be for more positive reasons, such as to support policymaking, or by ensuring that the public are better informed and therefore able to contribute more effectively.

International standards

Disclosure is an important element in the conventions and standards against corruption listed elsewhere in this handbook. Of particular relevance are:

- The Committee of Ministers of the Council of Europe's Recommendation on Codes of Conduct for Public Officials¹⁷¹ and the European Code of Conduct for all Persons Involved in Local and Regional Governance¹⁷² require private interests to be declared, made public and monitored.
- The Congress of the Council of Europe's Resolution and Recommendation on Conflicts of interest at local and regional level¹⁷³ call on local and regional authorities to promote the proactive disclosure of declarations of interest prior to public request and to ensure that disclosure policies are accompanied by appropriate measures for resolving conflicts of interest.
- The **OECD's Managing Conflict of Interest in Public Service: Guidelines and Country** Experiences¹⁷⁴ provides practical instruments for modernising conflict-of-interest policies.
- The **OECD's Asset Declarations for Public Officials: A T**ool to Prevent Corruption¹⁷⁵ identifies the key elements of asset declaration systems.

Domestic context

While the e-declaration system introduced by the National Integrity Authority is mandatory, together with a mechanism for filling civil servants' assets and conflict of interest statements, challenges remain, such as concerns about the Authority's independence, stemming from its selective delivery of certificates of integrity to individuals who had been sentenced to jail.

Some other challenges include low salaries for integrity inspectors, which have been drastically reduced under the new Law on a Unitary Salary System, and a lack of collaboration with CSOs and the journalists who brought to its attention substantiated cases of corruption.¹⁷⁶

Legislation

Despite general agreement that the system for the verification of asset declarations should be improved, the reform has been met with strong political resistance. New legislation introduces harsher sanctions for unjustified wealth and conflicts of interest, and ultimately would affect many dishonest public servants and dignitaries. The European Union and the World Bank reacted decisively to the resistance of the Moldovan Government, suspending financial assistance and requiring specific structural reforms, including one that is aimed at strengthening the oversight role and independence of anti-corruption institutions.

Thus, by mid-2016 the legislative package on integrity was passed by the government and Parliament:

- Law No. 132 of 17 June 2016 on the National Integrity Authority;
- Law No. 133 of 17 June 2016 on Declaration of Assets and Personal Interests, and;
- Law No. 134 of 17 June 2016 on the Amendment and Completion of Legislative Acts, all of which are part of the package of laws on integrity.

Article 13 of the Law on Integrity No. 82/2017 sets the framework for the "compliance with the regime for declaring assets and personal interests", while Article 14 of the same law sets up the framework for the compliance with the conflicts of interest regime.

Guidelines

The National Commission of Integrity has the responsibility to control income and property statements of civil servants and ensures transparency by publishing them on its web page. The new legislation

provides for an online submission and verification of asset and interest declarations (E-integrity system).¹⁷⁷ It is expected that it will increase the efficiency and speed of verification procedures, as the system will be connected to all public and private registers. The electronic submission of declarations has been mandatory since January 2018.

Good practices

One of the most ambitious examples in this case is the publishing of data on beneficial ownership (i.e. who owns companies) through the e-portal IDNO (<u>idno.md</u>), which allows users to search for data and look into a company's historic information, as well as to generate infographics. Currently, there is data available on approximately 215,000 companies that have been registered in the Republic of Moldova since 1991. Data on the platform is being updated automatically on a monthly basis. In the long run, the team behind this portal aims to connect data results of public procurements to companies which have won tenders throughout the years. Another useful portal with data on beneficial ownership is the Open Database of the Corporate World (<u>opencorporates.com</u>).

3.4. EXTERNAL AUDIT

External audit is the regular, independent scrutiny of accounts and financial information to ensure that public money is used appropriately and effectively. External audits are undertaken in accordance with the relevant laws and rules of the country to support those external to government to hold it to account. External audit can also look beyond finances to assessing the performance of government against its own objectives, or in providing programmes and services.

International standards

- The International Public Sector Accounting Standards¹⁷⁸ focus on the accounting, auditing, and financial reporting needs of national, regional, and local governments, related governmental agencies, and the constituencies they serve.
- The International Standards of Supreme Audit Institutions¹⁷⁹ website contains a complete collection of professional standards and best practice guidelines for public sector auditors.
- A number of the conventions and standards for combatting corruption include provisions and clauses relating to external audit.

Domestic context

The EU-Moldova Association Agreement includes commitments (Article 22) related to Public Administration Reform. Among the key areas for cooperation in the field of public finances are: budgetary policy, internal control, financial inspection, and external audit which regulates the budgetary and accounting systems, internal control, financial inspection and external audit, the fight against corruption and fraud. 180

In addition to this, Article 49 (e) of the same agreement puts in place external audit standards set internationally by the International Organisation of the Supreme Audit Institutions (INTOSAI). 181

Legislation

The Court of Accounts (CoA) is a Supreme Public Audit Institution and acts in accordance with the provisions of the Law on the Court of Accounts No. 261 of 5 December 2008. 182 It exercises control over

the formation, administration and use of public financial resources and public patrimony management, by conducting external audit in the public sector and ensuring compliance with international standards on best practices in the field of external public audit by the country. The relevant law guarantees the independence of CoA.

The Public Administration Reform Strategy for 2016-2020 sets out the **government's** vision, including the goals of "developing effective, accountable and transparent institutions at all levels" (SDG target 16.6)¹⁸³ and to "ensure responsive, inclusive, participatory and representative decision-making at all levels" (SDG target 16.7).¹⁸⁴ External and internal audits are foreseen in the PAR strategy.

Guidelines

The Court of Accounts is assigned as the responsible institution for the external audit of the management of public funds in Article 13 of the Law on the Budgetary System and Budgetary Process. The CoA has successfully performed a number of audits in recent years.

There are several guides developed by the Court of Accounts:

- Guidance on the audit of state revenues;
- Guide on key indicators for evaluation of the audit activity, including in the monitoring of the execution requirements and implementation of the Court of Auditors' recommendations;
- Guidance on the strategic planning process of performance audits;
- Quality Framework Guidelines.¹⁸⁵

Good practices

The EU Twinning Project on Developing an Effective Internal Control and Audit Environment in the Public Sector was closed in 2019.¹⁸⁶ The project provided support to the Moldovan Ministry of Finance in the process of reforming public finance management, by strengthening the internal control and audit environment in line with best EU practices.

As a result of the project, amendments were made to the Law on Public Internal Financial Control; a range of secondary regulations, guidelines, and methodologies related to the sector were developed; 15 trainers/multipliers in the field of internal audit have been trained, and the level of expertise of internal auditors in the public sector, of managers and coordinators of internal managerial control increased.

These results were obtained by training employees, exchanging experience with EU Member States' experts, implementing surveys and other assessments. The final results of the project and its benefits for Moldovan citizens will become more visible once the new normative framework is implemented and the new methodologies begin to be applied, thus facilitating both the development of internal managerial control systems and the increase of quality in internal audit activity.

The project must be seen as a library, a toolbox that experts have filled with instruments, methodologies, and recommendations, which may be used anytime and transposed into practice.

3.5. PUBLIC PROCUREMENT

Public procurement refers to the process by which public authorities, including local authorities, purchase work, goods or services.

As public procurement is an essential part of public service provision for local and regional authorities, efficient procurement is key to good governance. However, as procurement involves a large proportion of public expenditure and the transfer of public resources to the private sector or non-profit organisations, it is particularly vulnerable to corruption.¹⁸⁷

Therefore, public authorities have to increase transparency over public procurement, with the help of new technologies, and allow greater scrutiny. Open contracting systems will also create a preventive effect, because officials will refrain from manipulating the contracting process, if they know that the details will be revealed.

International standards

- The Congress of the Council of Europe's Resolution and Recommendation on Making public procurement transparent at local and regional levels¹⁸⁸ and the OECD Checklist for Enhancing Integrity in Public Procurement¹⁸⁹ provide guidance for enhancing transparency and promoting integrity in procurement.
- The OECD Recommendation of the Council on Public Procurement ¹⁹⁰ promotes a strategic and holistic use of public procurement systems across all levels of government and state-owned enterprises. The online Public Procurement Toolbox¹⁹¹ provides policy tools, specific country examples as well as indicators to measure any public procurement system.
- The WTO Agreement on Government Procurement ¹⁹² establishes rules requiring that open, fair and transparent conditions of competition be ensured in government procurement.
- The EU Directive on Public Procurement¹⁹³ ensures the best value for money for public purchases and guarantees the respect of the EU's principles of transparency and competition.
- The UNCITRAL Model Law on Public Procurement¹⁹⁴ is a legal template available to national governments seeking to introduce or reform public procurement legislation for their internal market.
- The European Bank for Reconstruction and Development (ERBD) Guide to Electronic Procurement Reform¹⁹⁵ provides information on and assistance with designing and implementing national eProcurement reforms.

Domestic context

According to a report of the European Committee of Regions, ¹⁹⁶ some of the main problems in the Republic of Moldova regarding public procurement, as reported by experts, are: lack of transparency (77%), nepotism (65%), and untrained personnel (54%).

In the municipality of Bălţi, waste disposal and cleaning contracts are flagged as opaque and preferential. Often, improprieties in the administrative process are publicly linked to the personal interests of the incumbent mayor – in this case, Renato Usatâi.

Other public services affected by corruption in the procurement process are the medical and educational centres that fall under the authority of local administrations (given the process of decentralisation). Studies show that the most widespread practice is to organise and arrange public procurements through dubious schemes related to the execution of the contracts. Most frauds in the public procurement sector contain an element of corruption and conflict of interest. A conflict of interest occurs when the representatives of the contracting authorities involved in the procurement process use their status and position to award contracts to companies in which they have financial or managerial interest. For example, cases were identified with contracts being awarded to companies whose founders were relatives of the decision-making representatives.

Legislation

The Ministry of Finance has been working throughout the past years on designing and implementing public procurement policies that help ensure a functional, efficient and transparent legal framework for public procurement, including its harmonisation with EU Directives and international standards.

Public procurement in the Republic of Moldova is mainly governed by Law No.131 of 3 July 2015, which entered into force on 1 May 2016. The law is transposing the EU Directives 2004/18/CE, 89/665/CCE, and (partially) 2014/24/UE. The government has further approved a set of secondary legislation intended to facilitate the implementation of this law.

The Ministry of Finance has developed the 2016-2020 Strategy for the Development of the Public Procurement System and the Action Plan on its implementation, approved by the Government Decision No. 1332 of 14 December 2016, in order to implement the provisions of the EU-Moldova Association Agreement and the World Trade Organisation Government Procurement Agreement, which the Republic of Moldova had joined on 14 July 2016.

Amendments to Law No. 131 of 3 July 2015 were adopted by Parliament in September 2016 and as a result, the National Complaints Agency was to be then established by Parliament; this only happened a year later, in September 2017. Establishing this entity aimed to eliminate the conflict of competencies from the activity of the Public Procurement Agency, a specialised body subordinated to the Ministry of Finance, which ensures the implementation of the public procurement policy.

On 30 November 2016, a memorandum was signed between the Ministry of Finance, the Public Procurement Agency, the Electronic Governance Centre, several business associations, and CSOs and IT companies. It aimed to pilot the new multi-platform hybrid eProcurement system for micro value procurements.

Order No. 30 of 10 February 2017 of the Minister of Finance *On Piloting the Public Procurement System for Low Value Contracts* entered into force, according to which the Ministry of Finance and all subordinate administrative authorities shall apply the e-procurement system in pilot regime for low value public procurement.

Guidelines

In April 2017, a pilot of the MTender (<u>mtender.gov.md</u>) e-procurement system – a partnership between the Ministry of Finance and four commercial electronic platforms – was launched with support from European Bank for Reconstruction and Development (EBRD).

Since March 2018, economic operators registered in the Republic of Moldova are able to use MTender for signing online contracts, both public and commercial ones. Public bodies funded from the state budget may use MTender for signing any public contract and registering it with the Treasury of the Republic of Moldova.

On 27 July 2018, the Law on Public Procurement No. 131 was amended in order to introduce electronic tendering procedures as a standard for all public sector entities in the Republic of Moldova.

Starting from 15 October 2018, new types of electronic tendering procedures became available on MTender, to suit different types of contracts and serve different public and commercial buyers, including state-owned enterprises.

MTender uses all eGovernment solutions that have been developed by the e-Government Agency (egov.md) with the support of the World Bank: MCloud, MConnect, MPass, MSign, MPay, and eFactura.

The EU Delegation to the Republic of Moldova is currently assessing the results of the pilot and is to decide on ways to support the Ministry of Finance on the further development of MTender for the years ahead, or propose a better alternative to the current electronic procurement system.

Good practices

MTender (<u>mtender.gov.md</u>) is a unique and innovative multi-platform electronic procurement service using open source, open data and open contracting data standards. It aims to support all key relevant stakeholders in the implementation of the principles of Open Government, based on the principles of transparency, accountability, and stakeholder engagement in the collaborative delivery of public services. It provides an open data scheme describing how to release documents and data at each stage of a contracting process as machine readable, flexible, complete and re-useable data.

The MTender system aims to ensure the electronic processing of the full procurement cycle, from the procurement planning stage to the last payment made when the public procurement contracts are finalised. It also aims to provide tools dedicated to the special ways of awarding public contracts, such as electronic auction, electronic catalogues, and framework agreements. MTender consists of a web portal, the Open Data central database unit, three main networking commercial electronic platforms interconnected with the portal and the central database, as well as several e-government services, in order to provide a seamless digital procurement service for public sector and commercial buyers in the Republic of Moldova.

MTender represents the 2.0 version of the State Registry of Public Procurement automated information system and is an information system compatible with Cloud computing, to be hosted on the MCloud. MTender is a state-of-the-art modern, cloud-based, integrated and interoperable e-government solution, using the latest technologies to deliver end-to-end digital public procurement, from planning public spending to payment for public contracts.

Chapter 4

CITIZEN PARTICIPATION

4.1. COMPLAINTS MECHANISMS

Complaints mechanisms allow citizens to provide feedback to public authorities on the standards of services they receive. They provide an important accountability mechanism which allows civil servants and elected officials to identify where public services are being delivered ineffectively or inefficiently. When such mechanisms deal with complaints quickly, they can help to create the conditions for increased trust. If used proactively, complaints mechanisms can also help governments to identify new ideas and increase citizen participation.

International standards

There are no specific international standards for complaints mechanisms relating to public services. However, there are a number of helpful civil society guidelines and handbooks. See, for example:

- The Additional Protocol to the European Charter of Local Self-Government on the right to participate in the affairs of a local authority (CETS No. 207)¹⁹⁷ provides an international legal guarantee to this right, including the establishment of mechanisms and procedures for dealing with and responding to citizen complaints and suggestions.
- The Transparency International's Reference Guide on Complaints Mechanisms ¹⁹⁸ sets out guiding principles and good practices for establishing and implementing complaint mechanisms which provide safe channels for citizens to alert a public or private institution about any corruption risks or incidences.
- The **Danish Refugee Council's** handbook¹⁹⁹ describes how to set up and manage a complaints mechanism.
- The World Vision overview of the tools and mechanisms used by development agencies to receive complaints.²⁰⁰

Domestic context

According to the World Justice Project Rule of Law Index 2019,²⁰¹ the Republic of Moldova scores 0.49, with scoring ranging from 0 to 1, where 1 indicates the strongest adherence to the rule of law. Thus, the Republic of Moldova ranks 83 in the global rank (with 126 participating countries) and ranks 9 in the top 13 countries of Eastern Europe and Central Asia, which Georgia leads.

Given the broad definition of complaints mechanisms and right to participate in public affairs, a range of different remedies may be required, but necessary to all is an existing and functioning judiciary that is independent and impartial.

The Good Governance component (central and local administration) in the Action Program of the Government for 2016-2018²⁰² (22) states: "To introduce minimum quality standards for public services and an indicator system to monitor/assess their quality, as well as instruments to submit complaints related to public services provided under standard." However, there is no evidence of the results of this activity from the plan.

43

When it comes to accountability in the public sector, it is important to mention that the People's Advocate institution has not reached full operational capacity, while citizens' right to compensation for damage caused by maladministration or omissions is not fully ensured. Among weaknesses related to service delivery are:

- Public services delivered to citizens are not based on the same standards across all public institutions and no institution is responsible for defining and ensuring minimum quality benchmarks in service delivery;
- A comprehensive legal framework to protect citizens against maladministration and unjustified administrative decisions does not exist;
- Users with special needs face many challenges in accessing public services and obtaining information about services.²⁰³

Legislation

In order to ensure high quality public services, the Moldovan Government established its Public Services Agency on 26 April 2017. The Public Services Agency was set up in accordance with the provisions of the Public Administration Reform and the Action Plan on the Reform of Public Service Modernisation for 2017-2021. It is based on a one-stop shop principle for providing public services and ensuring their digitization, including the streamlining of operational processes and the reduction of costs incurred by citizens.²⁰⁴

The Law on Petitioning is another important document, which is addressed separately in this Handbook.

The Republic of Moldova does not have a separate law/policy document regulating citizens' complaints, but local authorities ought to establish complaints mechanisms in order to receive feedback on the standards of the services they provide.

Guidelines

The good governance component of the Government Programme for 2016-2018 introduced minimum quality standards for public services and monitoring indicators for quality assessment, as well as tools for the submission of complaints regarding delivered public services. The current Government Programme for 2020-2023 includes objectives such as the increase of the quality and accessibility of public services provided for citizens and business, and the improvement of the electronic services provided to citizens and entrepreneurs. Programme for 2016-2018 introduced minimum quality standards for public services. The current Government Programme for 2020-2023 includes objectives such as the increase of the quality and accessibility of public services provided for citizens and entrepreneurs.

Good practices

So far, the Citizen Report Card survey, 207 conducted for the first time in the Republic of Moldova in 2010, is the only comprehensive exercise that took place in the public space, providing comprehensive information on services delivered by 30 public institutions. The survey was conducted in 173 locations, of which 12 were urban communities and 161 rural ones. At the 95% confidence level, the survey has a margin of error of $\pm 1.7\%$. Key issues investigated by the survey were the level of utilisation and means of accessing and contacting public institutions, perceptions of the quality of service provision, and difficulties faced by citizens in accessing services.

The study has revealed that there are levels of dissatisfaction with the delivery of public services which should be further investigated if improvements are to be made. Qualitative studies would help identifying the causes of such dissatisfaction, as well as finding out in further detail how the public feels service provision might be improved.

Local authorities can use the methodology of this study in order to conduct their own regular Citizen Report Card surveys at local level, which would help them identify gaps/irregularities and areas for improvement.

4.2. OPFN POLICYMAKING

Open policy making is a broad term describing policy development which is transparent and participatory. It describes a way of making policy and decisions which draw on the latest analytical tools and are interactive in nature. There is no one-way to do open policy making: different policy decisions will need different approaches.

International standards

Although there are no specific open policymaking standards, the following provide a useful starting point:

- The Additional Protocol to the European Charter of Local Self-Government on the right to participate in the affairs of a local authority (CETS No. 207)²⁰⁸ provides an international legal guarantee to this right, including the establishment of measures to ensure citizen participation.
- The **Council of Europe's Guidelines for civil participation in political decision**-making²⁰⁹ sets out standards for engaging with citizens and civil society.
- The **Congress of the Council of Europe's Resolution and Recommendation on Transparency and** open government²¹⁰ provide standards and mechanisms to enhance transparency and promote the involvement and participation of citizens in the local public life.
- The OECD Recommendation on Open Government²¹¹ helps to design and implement successful open government strategies and initiatives.
- The **OECD's Guiding Principles**²¹² support the development of a culture of openness.
- The **OECD's Focus on C**itizens: Public Engagement for Better Policy and Services²¹³ explores how to put open policymaking into practice.
- The OECD's Observatory of Public Sector Innovation²¹⁴ lists useful toolkits and resources.
- The Open Government Partnerships Guide²¹⁵ and Toolbox²¹⁶ provide an extensive range of support.
- Both Australia²¹⁷ and the UK²¹⁸ have both produced useful toolkits.

Domestic context

As a member of the Open Government Partnership since 2012, the Republic of Moldova has been using the term *open policymaking* in relation to the open government agenda and the co-creation of national action plans on open government. This agenda brings a whole new culture of openness in government (both at central and local levels).

Open policymaking is about being open to new ideas, new working methodologies, new insights, and new evidence. Moreover, it brings citizens into decision-making processes along with sectoral experts and professionals. As a result, the quality of decisions made is improved and responds to citizens' needs, which in turn generates a greater sense of ownership and internal pressure for change, along with increased trust (if the government has the appropriate feedback mechanisms in place).

Open policymaking goes deeper than transparency and public consultation: it brings together the right tools, approaches, and techniques in order to be able to listen to a diverse group of citizens, irrespective of their age, social status, or religion, among others.

Legislation

The Law on Transparency in Decision-Making Processes of 2008 has been modified and amended. Following this, it was supplemented by the Government Decision on Consultation Mechanisms with Civil Society on Decision-Making of 8 August 2016. The current government decision sets the framework for consultation, describing the step-by-step tasks, roles, and responsibilities of the authorities, including deadlines, consultation methods, and transparency of the adoption of decisions. It also recommends that local public administrations update their internal procedures related to the transparency of the decision-making process.²¹⁹ Article 16/1 of the Law on Transparency in Decision-Making mentions that a person infringing this law would bear disciplinary and administrative responsibility.

Specific commitments to ensure a participative decision-making process for drafting and promoting draft normative acts and policy documents were part of National Action Plan on Open Government 2016-2018, along with a commitment on promoting the e-Legislation system as a new public consultation mechanism in order to involve citizens more actively in the drafting of normative acts. However, the completion of this commitment is limited, and the recommendation was to include it in future action plans until the commitment is fulfilled.²²⁰

Guidelines

There are no specific guidelines related to the implementation of the Law on Transparency in Decision-Making. However, back in 2014, as part of the National Action Plan on Open Government for 2014, one of the commitments was the development of a guide on citizen engagement (fully based on the Law on Transparency in Decision-Making of 2008). It was a civil society-driven commitment and the guide is available as a Google site, which allows it to be updated at any time. ²²¹

Good practices

An external evaluation report by Social Impact on USAID's Accountability in the Republic of Moldova project²²² reveals several good practices in the field of open policy-making and co-creation between citizens and local authorities. Specific tools, such as needs assessment surveys, problem identification, public consultations, public hearings, monthly newsletters, social media, etc., have become more widely used by local authorities in their interaction with citizens. Increasingly, such engagement is related to producing regional development strategies and planning for local services upgrades (waste and water management, green spaces, libraries, and educational institutions). Under AIM's LEADER activity, for example, 25 local action groups (LAGs) across the Republic of Moldova allowed local CSOs and active citizens to engage in decision-making. Several representatives of local authorities referenced the LEADER model as a flexible, grassroots model that enabled cooperation among communities' public, private, and civic sectors to address local development problems while building the capacity of active citizens and strengthening civic participation.

Through a process of LAG-participant selection, identification of a community priority to address, and provision of funding to address this priority, "people are getting more confident at the local level and engaging more often in decision-making processes", noted one implementing partner. "[LAGs] are important local platforms."

The same report shows that mayors and local CSOs frequently mentioned local needs assessments as good instruments to engage communities; in fact, over half of mayors interviewed for this report had conducted such assessments (which engage 500 to 1,000 households) to define community development priorities in alignment with citizen needs. Other popular citizen consultation tools experiencing

increasing use were public hearings, petitions, and local civil society councils, with good quality public hearings taking place in Borogani, S**ă**rata Veche, Leova, Dub**ă**sari, and Comrat.

4.3. PARTICIPATORY BUDGETING

Participatory budgeting began in Porto Alegre, Brazil in the late 1980s and has spread worldwide. It provides a way for community members to have a direct say in how public money should be spent. It creates opportunities for engaging, educating, and empowering citizens. It can also promote transparency, which in turn can help reduce inefficiency and corruption.

International standards

Although there are no specific standards for implementing participatory budgeting, the following provide a useful starting point:

- The Additional Protocol to the European Charter of Local Self-Government on the right to participate in the affairs of a local authority (CETS No. 207)²²³ provides an international legal guarantee to this right, including the implementation of measures that would facilitate its exercise.
- The Congress of the Council of Europe's Resolution on Gender budgeting²²⁴ recommends introducing gender budgeting methods in the annual budgets at local and regional levels.
- The OECD Policy Brief No. 22²²⁵ provides a series of policy recommendations for how key stakeholders can contribute to successful participatory budgeting.
- The **World Bank's book** *Participatory Budgeting*²²⁶ provides an overview of the underlying principles, analyses current practice and includes seven in-depth case studies.
- The **UN Habitat's 72 Frequently Asked Questi**ons about Participatory Budgeting²²⁷ explores how to implement participatory budgeting.
- The World Atlas of Participatory Budgeting²²⁸ represents the widest compilation of data on the situation of these processes worldwide.
- The UK's Participatory Budgeting Unit has a useful list of resources and toolkits.
- The Subnational Open Budget Survey Questionnaire²³⁰ of the International Budget Partnership sets out a range of metrics for measuring the openness of local government budgets.
- The Principles of Public Participation in Fiscal Policy²³¹ of the Global Initiative for Fiscal Transparency.

Domestic context

The Republic of Moldova participated in the latest Open Budget Survey (OBS) 2019:²³² **OBS is the world's** only independent, comparative and fact-based research instrument to assess public access to central government budget information.

One component of the OBS measures public access to information on how the central government raises and spends public resources, scoring each country on a scale of 0 to 100. The Republic of Moldova got 57/100, and the main recommendations are related to improving budget transparency by producing and publishing a comprehensive mid-year review online in a timely manner.

The OBS also assesses formal opportunities offered to the public for meaningful participation in the different stages of the budget process, scoring each country on a scale from 0 to 100. The Republic of Moldova has a public participation score of 4 (out of 100).

While the Republic of Moldova's Ministry of Finance has established public consultations during budget formulation, to further strengthen public participation in the budget process it is important that:

- Mechanisms to monitor budget implementation are piloted;
- Mechanisms during budget formulation are expanding so as to engage any civil society organisation or member of the public who wishes to participate.
- Actively engage with vulnerable and underrepresented communities, directly or through civil society organisations representing them.

At the same time, the Republic of Moldova's Parliament should prioritise allowing members of the public or civil society organisations to testify during its hearings on budget proposals prior to their approval. Additionally, it ought to allow members of the public or civil society organisations to testify during its hearings on the Audit Report.

Back in 2011, the Moldovan Government opened up millions of rows of government expenditure data to the public, but the information remained inaccessible to most citizens, because they did not know how to interpret large amounts of data. Raw data is used mostly by experts and policymakers in their research, while most members of the public often do not see the direct benefits of open data and how it affects their daily lives. Participatory budgeting started being more actively implemented as a mechanism for citizen engagement, transparency and accountability during the past years, particularly with the support of donor-funded projects, and evidence shows that more and more communities across the country are piloting it.

Legislation

Even though there are no specific regulatory frameworks in place which would regiment the implementation of participatory budgeting in the Republic of Moldova, it fits within the existing framework and does not require additional legal adjustments.

More specifically, Law No. 436 of 28 December 2006 on Local Public Administration²³³ stipulates that citizens should be consulted: (1) about issues of primary importance for the community (it can be done through a referendum), (2) about the local/specific issues that preoccupy most of the population (through consultations, public hearings, and discussions/debates, under the existent legal framework), (3) on the decisions of the local councils. Article 43 (v) of the same law stipulates that public consultations will be organised for draft decisions of local interest that can have an economic, environmental or social impact, as well as on other problems of importance to the local population

Guidelines

Currently, there are no specific guidelines regarding participatory budgeting in the Republic of Moldova. However, there is a general acknowledgment that the quality of life and comfort of the ordinary citizens depends on the quality of budgeting processes (planning, public consultations, implementation, monitoring, and evaluation), be it at central or local levels. Given the importance of the local budget document, its development, preparation, and execution should be done ensuring maximum transparency.

All local authorities should make their draft budgets publicly available for consultation, by publishing them on the municipal websites, posting them on other local platforms, organising local discussions/debates and presentations. Another important aspect for local authorities is to publish the updated budget document and indicate the feedback received during the consultations. This will generate more trust and more engagement of the population in the long run. It is equally important to publish reports about the execution of the budgets (i.e. progress reports).

Good practices

According to an external evaluation report by Social Impact on USAID's Accountability in the Republic of Moldova project, "five years ago, there was no discussion about participatory budgeting; now local organisations in 25 cities [are] work[ing] with local governments to learn how to do budgeting together." There are several examples of participatory budgeting initiatives across the country: i.e. the mayor's office of Cahul launched a call for proposals for the local budget 2019, aiming to improve citizen engagement in decision-making processes. Another good example is the portal "Buget Participativ" (bugetareparticipativa.viitorul.org) by IDIS "Viitorul", which provides both guidelines and examples of good local practices.

4.4. PUBLIC CONSULTATION

Public consultation is a formal, often legally required, process for citizens and other stakeholders to give their views at key stages of the policy process. It can be both online and offline, or a mixture of both. Its main goals are to improve efficiency, transparency and public involvement in important decisions. Done in a timely and effective way, public consultation will increase the quality of decision-making, improve compliance, reduce enforcement costs and support greater public trust in decision-making.

International standards

Although there are no specific standards for implementing public consultations, the following provide a useful starting point:

- The Additional Protocol to the European Charter of Local Self-Government on the right to participate in the affairs of a local authority (CETS No. 207)²³⁶ provides an international legal guarantee to this right, including the establishment of measures to ensure citizen participation, such as consultative processes and local referendums.
- The OECD Background Document on Public Consultation²³⁷ defines consultation and provides a summary of consultation tools.
- The **Council of Europe's** Guidelines for civil participation in political decision-making²³⁸ set out the different types of civil participation in decision-making.
- The Committee of Ministers of the **Council of Europe's Recommendation on the participation of** citizens in local public life.²³⁹
- The OECD Recommendation of the Council on Open Government²⁴⁰ supports initiatives for designing and delivering public policies and services, in an open and inclusive manner.

Domestic context

Citizens' trust in administration is one of the core aspects of democracy. It depends on people's personal experiences of fairness of administration, but also on opportunities to take part in and influence decision-making processes. The quality of citizen engagement depends hugely on the quality of public administration and the capacity of public servants to engage with citizens meaningfully (e.g. on public policy reforms, innovations in different sectors, strategies, etc.). The key pillars of this new engagement paradigm are: being citizen-centred, open, transparent, and collaborative; acting as an enabler of innovation and technology, and being accountable to citizens. Citizen consultation processes should comply with both national legislations dealing with this issue and internationally recommended practices.

The 2019 IDIS "Viitorul" Report on the Transparency of Local Public Administrations in the Republic of Moldova states that public consultation with citizens on key decisions is sporadic and riddled with deficiencies. The results show that 41% of the districts and 58% of the towns and villages monitored as part of the report have not held any public consultations during 2019. When consultations are being organised, the results of these processes are not being communicated to or shared with citizens.²⁴¹

Legislation

According to Article 3 of the Law on Transparency in Decision-Making, public authorities will consult citizens, associations, and concerned parties about drafts of legislative and administrative acts. The law is applicable to both central and local authorities, including local public administration authorities: local councils (of village, commune, town, municipality, district significance), mayors of villages (communes), towns (municipalities), chairpersons of districts, decentralised public services, and institutions of local significance.

The Government Decision No. 188 of 3 April 2012 on the Official Websites of Public Administration Authorities requires an increase in the level of transparency of public authorities and access to public information through official websites, and establishes mandatory minimum requirements for the official websites of public authorities. Moreover, individual ministries' websites should have a page dedicated to decisional transparency, where draft laws are published for consultation. From the date of their publication, there is a deadline of 10-15 days for comments on draft legislation.

At local level, Law No. 436 on Local Public Administration regulates transparency in decision-making (Article 8). Law No. 780 on Legislative Acts and Law No. 317 on Normative Acts of the Government and other Central and Local Administration provide rules for public authorities to consult with interested authorities and agencies on draft laws. All draft laws and decisions of the government are subject to mandatory anti-corruption expert examination by the National Anti-Corruption Centre.

Article 20 of the Law on Integrity (2017) stipulates the requirements for ensuring transparency in the decision-making process. The rules related to the procedures for ensuring transparency in the decision-making process of the public entity and the derogations from such rules are **set forth in the Parliament's** Rules of Procedure, the Law No. 239/2008 on Transparency in the Decision-Making Process, and the normative acts of the government.

Guidelines

Although some government agencies provide online guidelines on transparency in the decision-making process or develop internal rules concerning the provision of transparency in the decision-making process, there is not a government manual outlining the participatory process in the review of draft laws and policies.

In line with this, one of the commitments of the National Action Plan on Open Government for 2014 related to the elaboration of guidelines²⁴² that could help any public servant follow the main stages of the decision-making preparation processes based on the Law on Transparency in Decision-Making (2008). Given that there is no one-size-fits-all model for citizen engagement, these guidelines also serve as a concise and practical reference tool for the successful implementation of citizen engagement by both central and local public administration authorities. The guide²⁴³ provides nine stages of the decision-making preparation process, guiding principles for each stage and what this means in practical terms.

Good practices

As part of the **project** "Implementation of the Principles of Open Government in the Inclusion of Citizens in the Decision-Making Process in the Republic of Moldova", ²⁴⁴ an online interactive Citizen Engagement Guide²⁴⁵ was developed to support the Moldovan Government in increasing the transparency of decision-making. The guide provides a set of tools and templates for civil servants in implementing the Law on Transparency in Decision-Making.

The Moldovan Law on Transparency of Decision-Making²⁴⁶ contains principles and procedures to be followed in the daily work of public authorities, and contributes to improving the quality of the decisions drafted and approved, accountability of authorities to citizens, and to increasing the support of citizens for the policies approved and actions undertaken. The Government Decision for the implementation of this law²⁴⁷ provides more detailed and practical information for citizen engagement. However, the decision is not exhaustive and it does not contain sufficient specific guidance for civil servants during the consultation process. Thus, the Citizen Engagement Guide covers existing methodological gaps by providing all necessary instruments for conducting public information and consultation throughout all the stages of decision-making set in existing legislation. It lists the most important government and civil society institutions, specifies responsibilities for concerned civil servants, reviews legislation, develops tools and templates, and provides guidelines used by other governments and organisations.

4.5. PUBLIC PETITIONS

Public petitions enable citizens to raise issues with public authorities. The number of signatures collected can indicate the level of support for the issues being raised. They aim either to raise the profile of the issue, or also to demand that specific actions are taken. Petitions are often inspired by civil society activity, but they are increasingly submitted through official, often online, platforms whereby petitions with a defined number of signatures will receive an official response.

International standards

- The Additional Protocol to the European Charter of Local Self-Government on the right to participate in the affairs of a local authority (CETS No. 207)²⁴⁸ provides an international legal guarantee to this right, including the establishment of measures to ensure citizen participation, such as public petitions.
- The **OECD's Promise and Problems of e**-Democracy²⁴⁹ provides a section on the value and challenges of establishing an online petitioning platform.

Domestic context

Article 52, Right to Lodge Petitions,²⁵⁰ of the Constitution of the Republic of Moldova stipulates that: "(1) All citizens shall be entitled to refer to public authorities by way of petitions formulated only on behalf of the signatories. (2) Legally established organisations shall have the right to lodge petitions exclusively on behalf of the bodies they represent."

In the past few years, citizens of the Republic of Moldova have started to use this right more often. In 2018, the number of petitions examined by the State Chancellery²⁵¹ was 4,047, of which 598 were in electronic form. This is 185 more petitions than in 2017 and 608 more than in 2016. Data shows that the most common areas of issues which citizens wanted to address via petitions were pensions, recovery, and indexation, while most petitions concerned health services, law enforcement bodies, and central and local

public administration authorities. Accordingly, 2555 petitions were redirected to the relevant ministries and 908 to local authorities. Various subdivisions of the State Chancellery examined 998 petitions. The official websites of the Government of the Republic of Moldova (gov.md) and of the State Chancellery (cancelaria.gov.md) have been updated to meet the need of permanently informing citizens about the examination of petitions and hearing results.

Legislation

The Administrative Code of the Republic of Moldova No. 116/2018, as well as the Law on Petitioning No. 190/1994 (Article 5), repealed on 1 April 2019, indicate that a petition should be submitted in electronic form and in compliance with all requirements, including the digital signature (Article 5 (2)).

Experts in the field consider it necessary to amend the Law on Access to Information and the Administrative Code in order to exclude any confusions related to requests for information and petitions, specifically in order to avoid the situations where requests for information are examined based on the requirements for a petition; also, in order to avoid the use of digital signature in cases of electronically submitted requests for information. According to the IDIS "Viitorul" report for 2019,²⁵² there are cases where public authorities refuse to provide a response to electronic requests for information, motivating that these are petitions, and accordingly need to be submitted following all legal requirements.

Web portals of local public administration authorities ought to provide the possibility to submit an online petition, as well as requests for information, respecting the procedures for petitions and legislation on access to information.

Guidelines

An official body to which petitions are addressed has the obligation to examine petitions; to ensure the restoration and recovery of any infringed rights under law, and compensation for damage caused; and to ensure the execution of decisions taken after examining petitions. The official body has the right to reject or accept the preliminary application of the petitioner and, where appropriate, cancel or modify the administrative act. A higher authority is entitled to reject the preliminary petition and to instruct a lower authority to accept or cancel the administrative act, in whole or in part (Article 12 of the Law on Petitioning).

The appropriate bodies generally examine petitions within 30 working days, while the petitions that do not require additional examination may receive a response without delay or within 15 working days from registration. Up to 90 working days is allowed for petitions that include international attributes, provided that, within 30 working days, the petitioner receives a response about the measures taken to resolve the subject of the petition. If the petitioner does not agree with the response, she or he has the right to challenge the decision in court within 30 days (Article 8).

Good practices

One good example of ways citizens are being guided on how to submit petitions is the portal of the Public Services Agency (asp.gov.md/petitii). It provides step-by-step information about how to receive and review electronic applications addressed to the Public Services Agency.

CONCLUSION

Local government plays a critical role for the well-being of citizens, delivering services and providing the first point of contact between people and public administration. The proximity with citizens can help ensure that public authorities and services are truly responsive and accountable, improving people's lives and their trust and confidence in local institutions. However, the very qualities that make local and regional governments so important to citizens can also make them more prone to corruption.

Local governments in the Republic of Moldova are taking important strides in improving the legal framework towards more open and inclusive decision-making. However, on a practical level, local government units should translate laws and policies into practice and increase their efforts to ensure transparency, accountability and meaningful participation of citizens in policy- and decision-making. As well as being important qualities of local democracy, transparency and civic participation can help deliver effective public services, combat and prevent corruption, and build citizens' trust in government.

The mechanisms outlined in this handbook present a variety of ways in which local and regional authorities can prevent corruption, reduce its risks, and develop effective and accountable institutions at all levels. Other reforms, such as protection of whistle-blowers and support for independent media and civil society, are also critical to building open government, public ethics and accountability. An effective approach to rooting out corruption could be through reporting by public officials, the media and civil society, who need to feel confident that they will be listened to and protected.

The Congress of Local and Regional Authorities of the Council of Europe is committed to supporting local governments in their efforts to improve the quality of local democracy, prevent corruption, increase ethics and public accountability, and promote transparency and citizen participation.

Endnotes

- ¹ Take Action for the Sustainable Development Goals, United Nations Sustainable Development, 2021. Available at: https://www.un.org/sustainabledevelopment/sustainable-development-goals/
- ² United Nations, General Assembly, *Transforming our world: the 2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development*, A/RES/70/1, 21 October 2015. Available at: https://undocs.org/A/RES/70/1
- ³ For the purpose of this publication, the term "public officials" refers to elected representatives, public authorities and civil servants (either at local, regional or national level) who hold a legislative, administrative or judicial office, and to any person exercising a public function, including for a public agency or a state-owned enterprise.
- ⁴ Preventing Corruption and Promoting Public Ethics at the Local and Regional Level in Eastern Partnership Countries, European Committee of the Regions, 2017. Available at: https://bit.ly/3s2wNWx
- ⁵ *The Public Opinion Barometer*, Institutul de Politici Publice, June 2020. Available at: http://ipp.md/2020-07/barometrul-opiniei-publice-iunie-2020/
- ⁶ Law No. 132 of 17 June 2016 on the National Integrity Authority: https://cis-legislation.com/document.fwx?rgn=87703
- ⁷ The Declaration portal of the National Integrity Authority: https://portal-declaratii.ani.md/
- ⁸ The National Action Plan on Open Government 2019-2020. Available at: https://gov.md/sites/default/files/document/attachments/intr12_163.pdf
- ⁹ Parliament Decision approving the 2017-2020 National Integrity and Anti-Corruption Strategy. Available at: https://www.legis.md/cautare/getResults?doc_id=99502&lang=ro
- ¹⁰ Recommendation No. R (2000) 10 of the Committee of Ministers to member States on Codes of Conduct for Public Officials, Council of Europe. Available at: https://rm.coe.int/16806cc1ec
- ¹¹ Resolution 433 (2018) on the European Code of Conduct for all Persons Involved in Local and Regional Governance, Congress of Local and Regional Authorities of the Council of Europe. Available at: https://rm.coe.int/16808d3295
- ¹² Guidelines of the Committee of Ministers of the Council of Europe on public ethics, adopted on 11 March 2020. Available at: http://rm.coe.int/16809a59e7
- ¹³ Guide on Public Ethics: Steps to implementing public ethics in public organisations, European Committee on Democracy and Governance, Council of Europe, 17 September 2020. Available at: https://rm.coe.int/16809a4ae7
- ¹⁴OECD Recommendation on Public Integrity, OECD, 2017. Available at: http://www.oecd.org/gov/ethics/recommendation-public-integrity/
- ¹⁵ Whitton H., *Implementing Effective Ethics Standards in Government and the Civil Service*, Transparency International, 2001. Available at: https://www.oecd.org/mena/governance/35521740.pdf
- ¹⁶ Law No. 25 of 22 February 2008 on the Code of Conduct of the public servants. Available at: http://lex.justice.md/viewdoc.php?action=view&view=doc&id=342105&lang=1
- ¹⁷ Law No. 199 of 16 July 2017 on the status of persons of public dignity. Available at: http://lex.justice.md/md/336193/
- 18 Law No. 768 of 2 February 2000, on the status of local elected representatives. Available at: http://lex.justice.md/md/311725/
- ¹⁹ Applying the Code of Conduct for Civil Servants. Available at:
- http://cancelaria.gov.md/sites/default/files/document/attachments/1489299_md_ghid_conduita_.pdf
- ²⁰ Cioaric V., *Pentru o bună guvernare în Moldova. Ghidul alesului local*, 2012. A guide for local elected representatives, aiming to address 100 questions and answers for a better local governance in the Republic of Moldova, developed with the support of the European Delegation to the Republic of Moldova, part of the post-elections campaign on training local elected representatives, 2012. Available at: https://alesullocal.files.wordpress.com/2012/02/qhidul_alesului_local.pdf
- ²¹ Commission for Citizenship, Governance, Institutional and External Affairs. Capacity building of local and regional public administration in Eastern Partnership countries, 2019. Available at:
- $\underline{https://cor.europa.eu/en/engage/studies/Documents/Capacity\%20building\%20of\%20LRA\%20in\%20EaP.pdf}$
- ²² Implementation of the Code of Conduct of the public servant from the Republic of Moldova, State Chancellery 2013, https://cancelaria.gov.md/sites/default/files/document/attachments/1489299_md_ghid_conduita_pdf
- ²³ The Code of Conduct of the Civil Servant and of Other Employees of the Ştefan-Vodă District Council (project, 2018). Available at: https://stefan-voda.md/codul-de-conduita-a-functionarului-public-si-altor-angajati-din-cadrul-consiliului-raional-stefan-voda/
- ²⁴ Decision No. 1.17 of 15.02.2018 on the adoption of a code of conduct for civil servants and other personnel of the subdivisions of the Leova District Council. Available at: http://www.leova.md/media/files/files/codul_de_conduita_cr_7629812.pdf

- ²⁵ The National Anti-Corruption Centre's Report on the Monitoring and Assessment of the Implementation of the National Integrity and Anti-Corruption Strategy for 2017-2020. Reporting period: 2017. Available at: https://www.cna.md/public/files/parts/Raport_de_monitorizare_i_evaluare_a_implementrii_SNIA_2017.pdf
- ...
- ²⁶ Convention on Combating Bribery of Foreign Public Officials in International Business Transactions, Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development, 2003. Available at: http://www.oecd.org/corruption/oecdantibriberyconvention.htm
- ²⁷ ISO 37001 Anti-bribery management systems, International Organisation for Standardisation. Available at: https://www.iso.org/iso-37001-anti-bribery-management.html
- ²⁸ Good Practice Guidance on Internal Controls, Ethics, and Compliance, Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development. Available at: https://www.oecd.org/daf/anti-bribery/44884389.pdf
- ²⁹ A UNDP Study: The Estimated Volume of Bribes Has Reached up to MDL 516 Million in 2019. Available at: https://www.md.undp.org/content/moldova/ro/home/presscenter/pressreleases/2020/studiu-pnud--volumul-estimat-al-mitei-a-ajuns-la-516-millioane-de.html
- 30 Law No. 90 of 4 April 2008 on Prevention and Combating of Corruption. Available at: http://lex.justice.md/md/328131/
- ³¹ The Criminal Code of the Republic of Moldova, Chapter XV, Crimes committed by officials, Articles 324 and 325. Available at: https://sherloc.unodc.org/cld/uploads/res/document/criminal-code-of-the-republic-of-moldova_html/Republic_of_Moldova_Criminal_Code.pdf
- ³² Order No. 287 of 13.06.2020 of the State Fiscal Service: https://sfs.md/activitatea_anticoruptie.aspx?file=13555
- 33 reLAWed Platform: http://relawed.cna.md/principala
- ³⁴ The mayor of Floreni and a local councillor have been arrested for bribery. Available at: https://www.moldova.org/primarul-de-floreni-si-un-consilier-local-retinuti-pentru-o-mita-de-350-000-de-lei/
- ³⁵ United Nations Convention against Corruption. Available at: https://www.unodc.org/unodc/en/treaties/CAC/
- ³⁶Technical Guide to the United Nations Convention Against Corruption. Available at: https://www.unodc.org/unodc/en/treaties/CAC/technical-guide.html
- ³⁷ Details of Treaty No.173, Criminal Law Convention on Corruption: https://www.coe.int/en/web/conventions/full-list/conventions/full-list/conventions/treaty/173
- ³⁸ Details of Treaty No.174, Civil Law Convention on Corruption: https://www.coe.int/en/web/conventions/full-list/conventions/full-list/conventions/treaty/174
- ³⁹ Resolution 434 (2018) and Recommendation 423 (2018) on Fighting nepotism within local and regional authorities, Congress of Local and Regional Authorities of the Council of Europe. Available at: https://rm.coe.int/16809312c3
- ⁴⁰ Convention against Corruption Involving Public Officials. Available at: http://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/TXT/?uri=LEGISSUM:133027
- ⁴¹ USAID Moldova Country Development Cooperation Strategy 2013-2017.
- ⁴² Buscaneanu, S. What To Do Against Clientelism, Nepotism & Corruption? Available at: https://socialscienceworks.org/manus-manum-lavat-what-to-do-against-corruption-clientelism-and-nepotism/
- ⁴³ Gherghina S., Volintiru C. *Party Organization and Clientelism in Transition Countries: Evidence from Georgia, Moldova and Ukraine.*Available at: https://ecpr.eu/Filestore/PaperProposal/7918ca59-99d7-4438-94e8-9dc23c8189d9.pdf
- ⁴⁴ Political clientelism: using public resources as 'carrots'?, Expert Group, 12 December 2012.
- ⁴⁵ Rată M., Nani A. A Criminal Moldova. Available at: https://anticoruptie.md/ro/investigatii/justitie/primari-penali
- ⁴⁶ Kaganova, O. (2011), *Guidebook on Capital Investment Planning for Local Governments*, Urban development series knowledge papers No. 13, World Bank, Washington DC. Available at: https://openknowledge.worldbank.org/handle/10986/17394
- 47 The Finance Ministry Has Updated the BOOST Database: http://date.gov.md/ro/comunicate/ministerul-finan%C8%9Belor-actualizat-baza-de-date-boost
- ⁴⁸ The Hânceşti District Is Going to Receive the Largest Contributions from the State Budget: http://www.noi.md/md/news_id/44241
- ⁴⁹ Managing Conflict of Interest in the Public Service: OECD Guidelines and Country Experiences, Organisation for Economic Cooperation and Development, 2003, page 24. Available at: http://www.oecd.org/gov/ethics/48994419.pdf
- ⁵⁰ Recommendation No. R (2000) 10 of the Committee of Ministers to member States on Codes of Conduct for Public Officials, Council of Europe. Available at: https://rm.coe.int/16806cc1ec
- ⁵¹Resolution 433 (2018) on the European Code of Conduct for all Persons Involved in Local and Regional Governance, Congress of Local and Regional Authorities of the Council of Europe. Available at: https://rm.coe.int/16808d3295
- ⁵² Resolution 434 (2018) and Recommendation 423 (2018) on Conflicts of Interest at local and regional level, Congress of Local and Regional Authorities of the Council of Europe. Available at: https://rm.coe.int/16808d33d0

- ⁵³ Guidelines for Managing Conflict of Interest in the Public Service, Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development. Available at: http://www.oecd.org/gov/ethics/managingconflictofinterestinthepublicservice.htmr
- ⁵⁴ Resolution 421 (2017) and Recommendation 405 (2017) on Making public procurement transparent at local and regional levels, Congress of Local and Regional Authorities of the Council of Europe. Available at: https://rm.coe.int/168074cf72
- ⁵⁵ Enhancing integrity in public procurement: a checklist, Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development, 2008. Available at: http://www.oecd.org/gov/ethics/enhancingintegrityinpublicprocurementachecklist.htm
- ⁵⁶ United Nations Convention against Corruption. Available at: https://www.unodc.org/unodc/en/treaties/CAC/
- ⁵⁷ Technical Guide to the United Nations Convention against Corruption. Available at:

https://www.unodc.org/unodc/en/treaties/CAC/technical-guide.html

⁵⁸ Criminal Law Convention on Corruption (ETS No. 173), Council of Europe. Available at:

https://www.coe.int/en/web/conventions/full-list/-/conventions/treaty/173

 59 Civil Law Convention on Corruption (ETS No. 174), Council of Europe. Available at:

https://www.coe.int/en/web/conventions/full-list/-/conventions/treaty/174

- ⁶⁰ Convention against Corruption Involving Officials, European Union, Official Journal C 195, 25/06/1997 P. 0002 0011. Available at: http://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/TXT/?uri=LEGISSUM:l33027
- ⁶¹ OECD Recommendation on Public Integrity, Available at: https://www.oecd.org/gov/ethics/recommendation-public-integrity/
- ⁶²58 080 declarations of assets and personal interests of civil servants were submitted online through the e-Integrity system: https://www.egov.md/en/communication/news/58-080-declarations-assets-and-personal-interests-civil-servants-were-submitted
- 63 The Presentation of the Yearly Declarations of Assets and Personal Interest Is in Full Swing: http://ani.md/en/node/296
- ⁶⁴ Law No. 122 of 12 July 2018 on Whistle-Blowers https://www.legis.md/cautare/getResults?doc_id=105486&lang=ro
- 65 Law No. 16 of 15 February 2008 on Conflicts of Interest: http://lex.justice.md/md/%20327989/
- ⁶⁶ Law No. 180 of 19 December 2011 on the National Integrity Commission: http://lex.justice.md/viewdoc.php?action=view&view=doc&id=341741&lang=1
- ⁶⁷ As provided in the annex to the Law No. 199 of 16 July 2010 on the Status of Persons Holding Public Dignity Positions.
- ⁶⁸ The Criminal Code of the Republic of Moldova:

https://www.legislationline.org/download/id/3559/file/Criminal%20Code%20RM.pdf

- ⁶⁹ Conflict of interest in public procurement, Guide for practitioners in the Republic of Moldova, March 2016. Available at: http://www.serviciilocale.md/lib.php?l=ro&idc=71&t=/Publicatii-i-resurse/Achizitii-publice/&year=&month=3
- ⁷⁰ A Mayor from the Criuleni District Has a Conflict of Interests with Her Husband and Son: http://www.ani.md/ro/node/1164
- ⁷¹ United Nations Convention against Corruption. Available at: https://www.unodc.org/unodc/en/treaties/CAC/technical-guide.html
- ⁷² Technical Guide to the United Nations Convention against Corruption. Available at:

https://www.unodc.org/unodc/en/treaties/CAC/technical-guide.htm

 73 Criminal Law Convention on Corruption (ETS No. 173), Council of Europe. Available at:

https://www.coe.int/en/web/conventions/full-list/-/conventions/treaty/173

⁷⁴ Civil Law Convention on Corruption (ETS No. 174), Council of Europe. Available at:

https://www.coe.int/en/web/conventions/full-list/-/conventions/treaty/174

- ⁷⁵ Convention against Corruption Involving Officials, European Union, Official Journal C 195, 25/06/1997 P. 0002 0011. Available at: http://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/TXT/?uri=LEGISSUM:l33027
- ⁷⁶ IMF Executive Board Concludes 2020 Article IV Consultation with Moldova:

https://www.imf.org/en/News/Articles/2020/03/17/pr-2090-moldova-imf-executive-board-concludes-2020-article-iv-consultation

- ⁷⁷ Conventional units (C.U.) are used when calculating penalties for tax crimes.
- ⁷⁸ Chisinau General Mayor Says Seven Million Euros Buried in Stefan cel Mare blvd from Moldovan Capital: https://www.moldpres.md/en/news/2020/02/28/20001752
- 79 United Nations Convention against Corruption. Available at: https://www.unodc.org/unodc/en/treaties/CAC/
- ⁸⁰ Technical Guide to the United Nations Convention against Corruption. Available at:

https://www.unodc.org/unodc/en/treaties/CAC/technical-guide.html

81 Criminal Law Convention on Corruption (ETS No. 173), Council of Europe. Available at:

https://www.coe.int/en/web/conventions/full-list/-/conventions/treaty/173

 82 Civil Law Convention on Corruption (ETS No. 174), Council of Europe. Available at:

https://www.coe.int/en/web/conventions/full-list/-/conventions/treaty/174

- 83 Convention against Corruption Involving Officials, European Union, Official Journal C 195, 25/06/1997 P. 0002 0011. Available at: http://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/TXT/?uri=LEGISSUM:133027
- ⁸⁴ Camarada A., Oldfield J. *The Stolen Wealth: Opportunities and Challenges for Civil Society in Asset Recovery* (March 2019). Available at: http://library.fes.de/pdf-files/iez/15285.pdf
- ⁸⁵ Moldova Charges Plahotniuc in \$1 Billion Fraud, Will Seek U.S. Extradition: https://www.rferl.org/a/moldova-charges-plahotniuc-in-1-billion-fraud-will-seek-us-extradition/30621161.html
- 86 United Nations Convention against Corruption. Available at: https://www.unodc.org/unodc/en/treaties/CAC/
- 87 Technical Guide to the United Nations Convention against Corruption. Available at:

https://www.unodc.org/unodc/en/treaties/CAC/technical-guide.html

88 Criminal Law Convention on Corruption (ETS No. 173), Council of Europe. Available at:

https://www.coe.int/en/web/conventions/full-list/-/conventions/treaty/173

89 Civil Law Convention on Corruption (ETS No. 174), Council of Europe. Available at:

https://www.coe.int/en/web/conventions/full-list/-/conventions/treaty/174

- ⁹⁰ Resolution 434 (2018) and Recommendation 423 (2018) on Fighting nepotism within local and regional authorities, Congress of Local and Regional Authorities of the Council of Europe. Available at: https://rm.coe.int/16809312c3
- ⁹¹ Convention against Corruption Involving Officials, European Union, Official Journal C 195, 25/06/1997 P. 0002 0011. Available at: http://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/TXT/?uri=LEGISSUM:133027
- ⁹² **Volintiru, C., Gherghina, S., Knott, E., Muşetescu, R.** *Preventing Corruption and Promoting Public Ethics at the Local and Regional Level in Eastern Partnership Countries* (2017). Available at: https://cor.europa.eu/en/engage/studies/Documents/Preventing-Corruption.pdf
- ⁹³ Transparency International. *Corruption and Quality of Governance: The Case of Moldova* (2017). Available at: http://www.transparency.md/wp-

content/uploads/2017/02/TI Moldova Corruption And Quality of Governance The Case Of Moldova.pdf

- ⁹⁴ UNDP's National Integrity and Anti-corruption Strategy Impact Monitoring Survey: Moldova 2017. Available at: https://www.md.undp.org/content/moldova/en/home/library/effective_governance/studiu-de-evaluare-a-impactului-strategiei-naionale-de-integrita.html
- ⁹⁵ The National Integrity Authority, *Judiciary Practice Based on Conflict of Interest Contravention Cases* (2019). Available at: http://ani.md/sites/default/files/Conflict%20de%20interese.pdf
- ⁹⁶ For the purpose of this handbook, *«administrative resources are human, financial, material, "in natura" and other immaterial* resources enjoyed by both incumbents and civil servants in elections, deriving from their control over public sector staff, finances and allocations, access to public facilities as well as resources enjoyed in the form of prestige or public presence that stem from their position as elected or public officers and which may turn into political endorsements or other forms of support», as defined in: "Report on the Misuse of Administrative Resources during Electoral Processes", Study No. 585/2010, European Commission for Democracy through Law (Venice Commission), Council of Europe, 16 December 2013, Strasbourg. Available at: http://www.venice.coe.int/webforms/documents/default.aspx?pdffile=cdl-ad(2013)033-e
- 97 International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights, United Nations. Available at: http://www.ohchr.org/en/professionalinterest/pages/ccpr.aspx
- ⁹⁸ General Comment No. 25, Addendum to the General Comment adopted by the Human Rights Committee under Article 40, Paragraph 4, of the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights, CCPR/C/21/Rev.1/Add.7, United Nations, 27 August 1996. Available at: https://undocs.org/CCPR/C/21/Rev.1/Add.7
- ⁹⁹ Convention for the Protection of Human Rights and Fundamental Freedoms (ETS No. 5), Council of Europe. Available at: http://www.echr.coe.int/Pages/home.aspx?p=basictexts/convention
- 100 United Nations Convention against Corruption. Available at: https://www.unodc.org/unodc/en/treaties/CAC/
- $^{\rm 101}$ Criminal Law Convention on Corruption (ETS No. 173), Council of Europe. Available at:

https://www.coe.int/en/web/conventions/full-list/-/conventions/treaty/173

 $^{\rm 102}$ Civil Law Convention on Corruption (ETS No. 174), Council of Europe. Available at:

https://www.coe.int/en/web/conventions/full-list/-/conventions/treaty/174

- ¹⁰³ "Joint Guidelines for Preventing and Responding to the Misuse of Administrative Resources During Electoral Processes", CDL-AD(2016)004, European Commission for Democracy through Law of the Council of Europe and OSCE Office for Democratic Institutions and Human Rights, 4 March 2016. Available at: http://www.osce.org/odihr/elections/227506
- ¹⁰⁴ "Report on the Misuse of Administrative Resources during Electoral Processes", CDL-AD(2013)033, European Commission for Democracy through Law of the Council of Europe. Available at:

http://www.venice.coe.int/webforms/documents/default.aspx?pdffile=cdl-ad(2013)033-e

- ¹⁰⁵ Resolution 402 (2016) on The misuse of administrative resources during electoral processes: the role of local and regional elected representatives and public officials, Congress of Local and Regional Authorities of the Council of Europe. Available at: https://rm.coe.int/168071a562
- ¹⁰⁶ Resolution 401 (2016) on Preventing corruption and promoting public ethics at local and regional levels, Congress of Local and Regional Authorities of the Council of Europe. Available at: https://rm.coe.int/168071a737
- ¹⁰⁷Checklist for compliance with international standards and good practices preventing misuse of administrative resources during electoral processes at local and regional level, Report CG32(2017)12, Congress of Local and Regional Authorities of the Council of Europe. Available at: https://rm.coe.int/16807000d1
- ¹⁰⁸ Administrative resources and fair elections: A practical guide for local and regional politicians and public officials, Congress of Local and Regional Authorities of the Council of Europe, April 2018, Strasbourg. Available at: https://rm.coe.int/16807b6b94
- ¹⁰⁹ Republic of Moldova Parliamentary Elections. 24 February 2019. ODIHR Election Observation Mission. Available at: https://www.osce.org/files/f/documents/8/a/420452.pdf
- 110 Accountability in Moldova (AIM) Whole of Project Performance Evaluation: Evaluation Report. Available at: https://dec.usaid.gov/dec/content/Detail_Presto.aspx?ctID=ODVhZjk4NWOtM2YyMi00YjRmLTkxNjktZTcxMjM2NDBmY2Uy&rID= NTU5Njq1&inr=VHJ1ZQ%3d%3d&dc=YWRk&rrtc=VHJ1ZQ%3d%3d&bckToL=
- 111 Promo-LEX, Observation Mission General Local Elections and New Parliamentary Elections of 20 October (3 November) 2019, Chişinău, 2019. Available at: https://www.ecoi.net/en/document/2023034.html
- ¹¹² Promo-LEX, Observation Mission General Local Elections and New Parliamentary Elections of 20 October (3 November) 2019, Chişinău, 2019. Available at: https://www.ecoi.net/en/document/2023034.html
- 113 ENEMO International Election Observation Mission. General Local Elections, 20 October and 3 November, Moldova 2019. Interim Report. 21-25 October 2019. Available at: http://enemo.eu/uploads/file-manager/SecondInterimReport-27October.pdf
- ¹¹⁴ Promo-LEX, Observation Mission General Local Elections and New Parliamentary Elections of 20 October (3 November) 2019, Chişinău, 2019. Available at: https://www.ecoi.net/en/document/2023034.html
- ¹¹⁵ The Electoral Code of the Republic of Moldova: https://a.cec.md/storage/ckfinder/files/cec-electoral-code-2019.pdf
- ¹¹⁶ The Criminal Code of the Republic of Moldova:
- https://www.legislationline.org/download/id/3559/file/Criminal%20Code%20RM.pdf
- ¹¹⁷ Piligrim-Demo. *Observation of Gagauz Bashkan Elections from 30 June 2019. Final Report.* Available at: http://alegeri.md/images/c/c1/Final-report-piligrim-demo-bascan-2019-en.pdf
- ¹¹⁸ Piligrim-Demo. *Observation of Gagauz Bashkan Elections from 30 June 2019. Interim Report 1.* Available at: https://piligrim-demo.org.md/wp-content/uploads/2019/06/Interim-Report-1_ENG.pdf
- 119 Codul Penal al Republicii Moldova. Disponibil la: https://www.legis.md/cautare/getResults?doc_id=121991&lang=ro
- 120 United Nations Convention against Corruption. Available at: https://www.unodc.org/unodc/en/treaties/CAC/
- 121 Technical Guide to the Convention. Available at: https://www.unodc.org/unodc/en/treaties/CAC/technical-guide.html
- 122 Council of Europe's Criminal Law Convention on Corruption (ETS No. 173). Available at: $\underline{\text{https://www.coe.int/en/web/conventions/full-list/-/conventions/treaty/173}}$
- ¹²³ Council of Europe's Civil Law Convention on Corruption (ETS No. 174). Available at: https://www.coe.int/en/web/conventions/full-list/-/conventions/treaty/174
- ¹²⁴ European Union's Convention against Corruption Involving Officials. Available at: http://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/TXT/?uri=LEGISSUM:133027
- ¹²⁵ UNDP's National Integrity and Anti-Corruption Strategy Impact Monitoring Survey Moldova 2019. Available at: https://www.md.undp.org/content/moldova/en/home/library/effective_governance/studiu-de-evaluare-a-impactului-strategiei-naionale-de-integrita0.html
- ¹²⁶ Former and current officials from Cantemir district, under criminal investigation for bribery: https://anticoruptie.md/ro/dosare-de-coruptie/fosti-si-actuali-functionari-din-raionul-cantemir-cercetati-penal-pentru-luare-de-mita
- 127 United Nations Convention against Corruption. Available at: https://www.unodc.org/unodc/en/treaties/CAC/
- ¹²⁸ Technical Guide to the Convention against Corruption. Available at: https://www.unodc.org/unodc/en/treaties/CAC/technical-quide.html
- ¹²⁹ Council of Europe's Criminal Law Convention on Corruption (ETS No. 173). Available at: https://www.coe.int/en/web/conventions/full-list/-/conventions/treaty/173
- ¹³⁰ Council of Europe's Civil Law Convention on Corruption (ETS No. 174). Available at: https://www.coe.int/en/web/conventions/full-list/-/conventions/treaty/174
- ¹³¹ Resolution 434 (2018) and Recommendation 423 (2018) on Fighting nepotism within local and regional authorities, Congress of Local and Regional Authorities of the Council of Europe. Available at: https://rm.coe.int/16809312c3

- ¹³² European Union's Convention against Corruption Involving Officials. Available at: http://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/TXT/?uri=LEGISSUM:133027
- ¹³³ Resolution 402 (2016) on the misuse of administrative resources during electoral processes: the role of local and regional elected representatives and public officials, Congress of Local and Regional Authorities of the Council of Europe, Report CG31(2016)07final. Available at: https://rm.coe.int/168071a562
- 134 Joint Guidelines for Preventing and Responding to the Misuse of Administrative Resources during Electoral Processes, Venice Commission and OSCE/ODHIR, CDL-AD(2016)004, 14 March 2016, Strasbourg. Available at: https://www.osce.org/files/f/documents/8/a/227506.pdf
- ¹³⁵ Rewarded Loyalty: The Most Scandalous Appointments and Promotions in 2018: https://anticoruptie.md/en/news/rewarded-loyalty-the-most-scandalous-appointments-and-promotions-in-2018
- ¹³⁶ UNDP's National Integrity and Anti-corruption Strategy Impact Monitoring Survey Moldova 2019. Available at: https://www.md.undp.org/content/moldova/en/home/library/effective_governance/studiu-de-evaluare-a-impactului-strategiei-naionale-de-integrita0.html
- ¹³⁷ Changes in Government: https://anticoruptie.md/ro/stiri/remanieri-la-guvern-silvia-radu-a-inlocuit-o-pe-svtelana-cebotari-la-ministerul-sanatatii-muncii-si-protectiei-sociale
- ¹³⁸ Rewarded Loyalty: The Most Scandalous Appointments and Promotions in 2018: https://anticoruptie.md/en/news/rewarded-loyalty-the-most-scandalous-appointments-and-promotions-in-2018
- ¹³⁹ Council of Europe Convention on Access to Official Documents (CETS No. 2015), 18 June 2009. Available at: https://www.coe.int/en/web/conventions/full-list/-/conventions/treaty/205
- ¹⁴⁰ Resolution 435 (2018) and Recommendation 424 (2018) on Transparency and open government, Congress of Local and Regional Authorities of the Council of Europe. Available at: https://rm.coe.int/16808d341c
- ¹⁴¹ Convention on Access to Information, Public Participation in Decision-Making and Access to Justice in Environmental Matters, United Nations Economic Commission for Europe, 25 June 1998. Available at: https://www.unece.org/fileadmin/DAM/env/pp/documents/cep43e.pdf
- ¹⁴² Recommendation of the Council on Open Government, OECD, 14 December 2017. Available at: https://legalinstruments.oecd.org/en/instruments/OECD-LEGAL-0438
- 143 Freedom House. Freedom in the World: Moldova (2020): https://freedomhouse.org/country/moldova/freedom-world/2020
- ¹⁴⁴ Constitution of the Republic of Moldova, adopted on 29 July 1994:
- $\underline{\text{http://www.constcourt.md/public/files/file/Actele\%20Curtii/acte_en/MDA_Constitution_EN.pdf}$
- ¹⁴⁵ Law No. 982 of 11 May 2000 on Access to Information: http://lex.justice.md/md/311759/
- ¹⁴⁶ Stakeholder Submission for the Universal Periodic Review for the Republic of Moldova: https://freedomhouse.org/article/moldova-stakeholder-submission-universal-periodic-review
- ¹⁴⁷ Measures for Corruption Prevention and Asset Recovery in The Republic of Moldova. Alternative Report on the Implementation of Chapters II and V of the United Nations Convention Against Corruption. Available at: https://freedomhouse.org/sites/default/files/2020-
- 02/Judicial_Integrity_UNCAC_Corruption_Prevention_Moldova_report_ENGLISH.pdf
- ¹⁴⁸ By former Speaker of the Parliament, Marian Lupu, in a conference on 'Free Access to Information: Legislation, Practice and Prospects' in September 2017. Available at: http://www.moldova.org/en/moldovan-parliament-to-improve-access-to-information-18706-eng/
- ¹⁴⁹ Law No. 982 of 11 May 2000 on Access to Information: http://lex.justice.md/md/311759/
- ¹⁵⁰ Stakeholder Submission for the Universal Periodic Review for the Republic of Moldova: https://freedomhouse.org/article/moldova-stakeholder-submission-universal-periodic-review
- ¹⁵¹ Main findings and recommendations from SIGMA assessment of public administration in the Republic of Moldova. Available at: http://eeas.europa.eu/archives/delegations/moldova/documents/press_corner/20160512_1_en.pdf
- 152 Law No. 160 of 20 July 2017 on Libraries: http://lex.justice.md/md/371219/ $\,$
- ¹⁵³ The Legal Leaks Toolkit for Moldova. Available at: https://www.legalleaks.info/wp-content/uploads/2018/06/Legal_Leaks_Toolkit_Moldova.pdf
- ¹⁵⁴ Access to Information without 'Barricades'. A practical Guide for Civil Servants and Journalists. Chişinău, 2015. Available at: http://media-azi.md/sites/default/files/Ghidul%20Accesul%20Ia%20Informatie%2C%20fara%20baricade%20rom.pdf
- ¹⁵⁵ IDIS "Viitorul", Report on the Monitorisation of Transparency of APLs in Moldova in 2019. Available at: http://viitorul.org/files/library/Raport%20transparenta%20APL%20final.pdf
- ¹⁵⁶ Resolution 417 (2017) and Recommendation 398 (2017) on Open data for better public services, Congress of Local and Regional Authorities of the Council of Europe. Available at: https://rm.coe.int/16806fbdbc

- ¹⁵⁷ Resolution 435 (2018) and Recommendation 424 (2018) on Transparency and open government, Congress of Local and Regional Authorities of the Council of Europe. Available at: https://rm.coe.int/16808d341c
- ¹⁵⁸ "Guidelines on Open Government Data for Citizen Engagement", Department of Economic and Social Affairs, United Nations, 2013. Available at: https://bit.ly/3lCmju3
- 159 Open Government Data Toolkit, The World Bank. Available at: http://opendatatoolkit.worldbank.org
- ¹⁶⁰ 5-star Deployment Scheme for Open Data. Available at: http://5stardata.info
- ¹⁶¹ International Open Data Charter, September 2005. Available at: http://opendatacharter.net/wp-content/uploads/2015/10/opendatacharter-charter_F.pdf
- ¹⁶² Recommendation of the Council on Open Government, OECD, 14 December 2017. Available at: https://legalinstruments.oecd.org/en/instruments/OECD-LEGAL-0438
- ¹⁶³ The Government's Data Portal: www.date.gov.md
- 164 The Open Data Barometer, 2015: https://opendatabarometer.org/data-explorer/?_year=2015&indicator=ODB&lang=en
- ¹⁶⁵ Open Data Maturity in Europe: https://www.europeandataportal.eu/en/highlights/open-data-maturity-europe
- ¹⁶⁶ Government Decision No. 886 of 8 November 2013 on the Regulation of enforcing the Law No. 305 on public sector information reuse.
- ¹⁶⁷ The Open Data Institute. *Case Study: A Profile of Open Data Initiatives in Moldova*. Available at: https://theodi.org/case-studies/case-study-a-profile-of-open-data-initiatives-in-moldova
- ¹⁶⁸ Methodology for publishing open government data. Available at: http://lex.justice.md/index.php?action=view&view=doc&lang=1&id=354534
- ¹⁶⁹ Government Decision No. 701 of 25 August 2014. Available at: http://lex.justice.md/index.php?action=view&view=doc&lang=1&id=354534
- ¹⁷⁰ The Open Data Institute. *Case Study: A Profile of Open Data Initiatives in Moldova*. Available at: https://theodi.org/case-studies/case-study-a-profile-of-open-data-initiatives-in-moldova
- ¹⁷¹ Recommendation No. R (2000) 10 of the Committee of Ministers to member States on Codes of Conduct for Public Officials, Council of Europe. Available at: https://rm.coe.int/16806cc1ec
- ¹⁷² Resolution 433 (2018) on the European Code of Conduct for all Persons Involved in Local and Regional Governance, Congress of Local and Regional Authorities of the Council of Europe. Available at: https://rm.coe.int/16808d3295
- ¹⁷³ Resolution 434 (2018) and Recommendation 423 (2018) on Conflicts of interest at local and regional level, Congress of Local and Regional Authorities of the Council of Europe. Available at: https://rm.coe.int/16808d33d0
- ¹⁷⁴ Managing Conflict of Interest in the Public Service: OECD Guidelines and Country Experiences, Organisation for Economic Cooperation and Development, 2003. Available at: https://www.oecd.org/gov/ethics/48994419.pdf
- ¹⁷⁵ Asset Declarations for Public Officials: A Tool to Prevent Corruption, Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development, 2011. Available at: http://www.oecd.org/corruption/anti-bribery/47489446.pdf
- ¹⁷⁶ Association Implementation Report on Moldova. Available at:
- https://www.consilium.europa.eu/media/40700/swd 2019 325 f1 joint staff working paper en v10 p1 1045191.pdf
- ¹⁷⁷ Online submission of asset and personal interest declarations: https://ani.md/ro/node/62
- ¹⁷⁸ International Public Sector Accounting Standards (IPSAS), IPSAS Board. Available at: https://www.iasplus.com/en/resources/global-organisations/ipsasb
- 179 International Standards of Supreme Audit Institutions (ISSAI) Framework. Available at: http://www.issai.org
- ¹⁸⁰ Strategy of the Public Administration Reform, 2016-2020. Available at: http://www.edu.gov.md/sites/default/files/str_2016-2020. 2.pdf
- ¹⁸¹ Association Agreement between the European Union and the European Atomic Energy Community and their Member States, of the one part, and the Republic of Moldova, of the other part. Available at: http://www.mfa.gov.md/img/docs/Acordul-de-Asociere-RM-UE.pdf
- ¹⁸² Law on the Court of Accounts No. 261 of 5 December 2008:
- $\underline{http://lex.justice.md/viewdoc.php?action=view\&view=doc\&id=333414\&lang=1}$
- ¹⁸³ Indicators and a Monitoring Framework. Target 16.6: http://indicators.report/targets/16-6/
- ¹⁸⁴ Indicators and a Monitoring Framework. Target 16.7: http://indicators.report/targets/16-7/
- ¹⁸⁵ Quality Framework Guidelines: http://www.ccrm.md/ghiduri-1-105
- ¹⁸⁶ Support to Development of an Effective Internal Control and Audit Environment in the Public Sector in the Republic of Moldova: https://www.eu4moldova.md/en/content/support-development-effective-internal-control-and-audit-environment-public-sector-republic

- ¹⁸⁷ The most common forms of corruption in public procurement are the allocation of government contracts to friends or political cronies at the expense of a transparent and competitive process or the formation of cartels to manipulate the tendering process.
- ¹⁸⁸ Resolution 421 (2017) and Recommendation 405 (2017) on Making public procurement transparent at local and regional levels, Congress of Local and Regional Authorities of the Council of Europe. Available at: https://rm.coe.int/168074cf72
- ¹⁸⁹ Enhancing integrity in public procurement: a checklist, Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development, 2008. Available at: http://www.oecd.org/gov/ethics/enhancingintegrityinpublicprocurementachecklist.htm
- ¹⁹⁰ OECD, (2015), Recommendation of the Council on Public Procurement, OECD, 18 February 2015. Available at: http://www.oecd.org/gov/public-procurement/recommendation/
- 191 OECD Public Procurement Toolbox: http://www.oecd.org/governance/procurement/toolbox/
- ¹⁹² World Trade Organization, Revised Agreement on Government Procurement, 2014. Available at: https://www.wto.org/english/tratop_e/gproc_e/gp_revised_gpa_e.htm
- ¹⁹³ European Union, (2014), Directive 2014/24/EU of the European Parliament and of the Council of 26 February 2014 on public procurement. Available at: https://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/TXT/?uri=CELEX:02014L0024-20180101
- ¹⁹⁴ United Nations Commission on International Trade Law (UNCITRAL), UNCITRAL Model Law on Public Procurement, 2014.
 Available at https://www.uncitral.org/pdf/english/texts/procurem/ml-procurement-2011/2011-Model-Law-on-Public-Procurement-e.pdf
- ¹⁹⁵ European Bank for Reconstruction and Development (EBRD), *Are you ready for eProcurement? Guide to Electronic Procurement Reform*, 2015. Available at: https://www.ebrd.com/documents/legal-reform/guide-to-eprocurement-reform.pdf
- ¹⁹⁶ Volintiru, C., Gherghina, S., Knott, E., Muşetescu, R. Preventing Corruption and Promoting Public Ethics at the Local and Regional Level in Eastern Partnership Countries (2017). Available at: https://cor.europa.eu/en/engage/studies/Documents/Preventing-Corruption.pdf
- ¹⁹⁷ Additional Protocol to the European Charter of Local Self-Government on the right to participate in the affairs of a local authority (CETS No. 207), Council of Europe. Available at: https://www.coe.int/en/web/conventions/full-list/-/conventions/treaty/207
- ¹⁹⁸ Transparency International, *Complaint Mechanisms: Reference Guide for Good Practice*, 2016. Available at: https://knowledgehub.transparency.org/product/complaint-mechanisms-reference-guide-for-good-practice
- ¹⁹⁹ Danish Refugee Council, *Complaints Mechanism Handbook*, 2008. Available at: https://www.alnap.org/help-library/complaints-mechanism-handbook
- ²⁰⁰ Wood A., "Overview of NGO Community Complaints Mechanisms", World Vision, September 2011. Available at: https://www.alnap.org/help-library/overview-of-ngo-community-complaints-mechanisms-global-accountability-discussion-series
 ²⁰¹ World Justice Project Rule of Law Index 2019: https://worldjusticeproject.org/sites/default/files/documents/ROLI-2019-Reduced.pdf
- ²⁰² Action Programme of the Government of the Republic Of Moldova for 2016-2018. Available at: https://gov.md/sites/default/files/document/attachments/government_of_republic_of_moldova_-action_programme_of_the_government_of_republic_of_moldova_for_2016-2018.pdf
- ²⁰³ Main findings and recommendations from SIGMA assessment of public administration in the Republic of Moldova. Available at: http://eeas.europa.eu/archives/delegations/moldova/documents/press_corner/20160512_1_en.pdf
- ²⁰⁴ Prime Minister meets leadership of enterprises merging with Public Services Agency: http://www.gov.md/en/content/prime-minister-meets-leadership-enterprises-merging-public-services-agency
- ²⁰⁵ Action Programme of the Government of Republic of Moldova for 2016-2018. Available at: https://gov.md/sites/default/files/document/attachments/government_of_republic_of_moldova_-action_programme_of_the_government_of_republic_of_moldova_for_2016-2018.pdf
- ${\color{red}^{206}} Government\ Action\ Plan\ for\ 2020-2023: \\ \underline{https://gov.md/sites/default/files/document/attachments/pag_2020-2023.eng_0.pdf$
- ${}^{207}\underline{\text{Citizen Report Card survey:}} \underline{\text{https://www.egov.md/en/file/1493/}}$
- ²⁰⁸ Additional Protocol to the European Charter of Local Self-Government on the right to participate in the affairs of a local authority (CETS No. 207), Council of Europe. Available at: https://www.coe.int/en/web/conventions/full-list/-/conventions/treaty/207
- ²⁰⁹ Guidelines for civil participation in political decision-making, CM(2017)83-final, Committee of Ministers of the Council of Europe, 27 September 2017. Available at: https://rm.coe.int/16807626cf
- ²¹⁰ Resolution 435 (2018) and Recommendation 424 (2018) on Transparency and open government, Congress of Local and Regional Authorities of the Council of Europe. Available at: https://rm.coe.int/16808d341c
- ²¹¹ OECD Recommendation of the Council on Open Government, 14 December 2017. Available at: https://legalinstruments.oecd.org/en/instruments/OECD-LEGAL-0438

- ²¹² OECD Guiding Principles for Open and Inclusive Policy-Making, Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development, June 2010. Available at: http://www.oecd.org/gov/46560128.pdf
- ²¹³ Focus on Citizens: Public Engagement for Better Policy and Services, Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development, 28 May 2009. Available at: http://dx.doi.org/10.1787/9789264048874-en
- ²¹⁴ Observatory of Public Sector Innovation, Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development. Available at: https://oecd-opsi.org/
- ²¹⁵ The Open Government Guide, Open Government Partnership, 29 June 2015. Available at: https://www.opengovpartnership.org/documents/the-open-government-guide/
- ²¹⁶ The OGP Toolbox, Open Government Partnership, 1 December 2016. Available at: https://www.opengovpartnership.org/resources/ogp-toolbox
- ²¹⁷ Public Sector Innovation Network, Government of Australia. Available at: https://www.industry.gov.au/policies-and-initiatives/public-sector-innovation-network
- ²¹⁸ Open Policy-Making toolkit, Cabinet Office of the Government of the United Kingdom, 3 January 2017. Available at: https://www.gov.uk/guidance/open-policy-making-toolkit
- ²¹⁹ Government Decision No. 967 of 9 August 2016 on the consultation mechanism with civil society in the decision-making process. Available at: http://lex.justice.md/md/366274/
- ²²⁰ Moldova: Participative Policy-Making Process:
- https://www.opengovpartnership.org/members/moldova/commitments/MD0066/
- ²²¹ The Citizen Engagement Guide: https://sites.google.com/site/citizenengagementguide/
- 222 Accountability in Moldova (AIM) whole of project performance evaluation: evaluation report (February 2020). Available at: https://dec.usaid.gov/dec/content/Detail_Presto.aspx?ctID=ODVhZjk4NWQtM2YyMi00YjRmLTkxNjktZTcxMjM2NDBmY2Uy&rID= NTU5Njg1&inr=VHJ1ZQ%3d%3d&dc=YWRk&rrtc=VHJ1ZQ%3d%3d&bckToL=
- ²²³ Additional Protocol to the European Charter of Local Self-Government on the right to participate in the affairs of a local authority (CETS No. 207), Council of Europe. Available at: https://www.coe.int/en/web/conventions/full-list/-/conventions/treaty/207
- ²²⁴ Resolution 405 (2016) on Gender budgeting, Congress of Local and Regional Authorities of the Council of Europe. Available at: https://rm.coe.int/1680718ce9
- ²²⁵ Heimans J., Strengthening Participation in Public Expenditure Management: Policy Recommendations for Key Stakeholders, Policy Brief No. 22, Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development, 2002. Available at: http://www.oecd-ilibrary.org/development/strengthening-participation-in-public-expenditure-management_640564834060
- ²²⁶ Shah A. (ed.), *Participatory Budgeting*, Public Sector Governance and Accountability Series, The World Bank, 2007, Washington DC. Available at: https://elibrary.worldbank.org/doi/abs/10.1596/978-0-8213-6923-4
- ²²⁷ 72 Frequently Asked Questions about Participatory Budgeting, Urban Governance Toolkit Series, UN Habitat, July 2004, Quito. Available at: https://unhabitat.org/books/72-frequently-asked-questions-about-participatory-budgeting/
- ²²⁸ Dias N., Enríquez S. and Júlio S. (eds.), *The World Atlas of Participatory Budgeting*, 2019. Available at: https://www.oficina.org.pt/participatory-budgeting-world-atlas-2019.html
- ²²⁹ Participatory Budgeting Unit toolkits and how-to guides, PB Network. Available at: https://pbnetwork.org.uk/participatory-budgeting-toolkits-and-how-to-guides/
- ²³⁰ Subnational Open Budget Survey Questionnaire, International Budget Partnership, October 2013, Washington DC. Available at: https://www.internationalbudget.org/wp-content/uploads/SN-OBS_Questionnaire_final020514vrquestions_em.pdf
- ²³¹ Principles of Public Participation in Fiscal Policy, Global Initiative for Fiscal Transparency, 13 March 2016. Available at: http://www.fiscaltransparency.net/pp_principles/
- ²³² Open Budget Survey: Moldova: https://www.internationalbudget.org/sites/default/files/country-surveys-pdfs/2019/open-budget-survey-moldova-2019-en.pdf
- ²³³ Law No. 436 of 28 December 2006 on Public Local Administration: http://lex.justice.md/document_rom.php?id=C8E304A4:037190E8
- ²³⁴ Accountability in Moldova (AIM) whole of project performance evaluation: evaluation report (February 2020). Available at: <a href="https://dec.usaid.gov/dec/content/Detail_Presto.aspx?ctID=ODVhZjk4NWQtM2YyMi00YjRmLTkxNjktZTcxMjM2NDBmY2Uy&rlD=NTU5Nig1&inr=VHJ1ZQ%3d%3d&dc=YWRk&rrtc=VHJ1ZQ%3d%3d&bckToL="https://dec.usaid.gov/dec/content/Detail_Presto.aspx?ctID=ODVhZjk4NWQtM2YyMi00YjRmLTkxNjktZTcxMjM2NDBmY2Uy&rlD=NTU5Nig1&inr=VHJ1ZQ%3d%3d&dc=YWRk&rrtc=VHJ1ZQ%3d%3d&bckToL="https://dec.usaid.gov/dec/content/Detail_Presto.aspx?ctID=ODVhZjk4NWQtM2YyMi00YjRmLTkxNjktZTcxMjM2NDBmY2Uy&rlD=NTU5Nig1&inr=VHJ1ZQ%3d%3d&dc=YWRk&rrtc=VHJ1ZQ%3d%3d&bckToL="https://dec.usaid.gov/dec/content/Detail_Presto.aspx?ctID=ODVhZjk4NWQtM2YyMi00YjRmLTkxNjktZTcxMjM2NDBmY2Uy&rlD=NTU5Nig1&inr=VHJ1ZQ%3d%3d&bckToL="https://dec.usaid.gov/dec/content/Detail_Presto.aspx?ctID=ODVhZjk4NWQtM2YyMi00YjRmLTkxNjktZTcxMjM2NDBmY2Uy&rlD=NTU5Nig1&inr=VHJ1ZQ%3d%3d&bckToL="https://dec.usaid.gov/dec/content/Detail_Presto.aspx?ctID=ODVhZjk4NWQtM2YyMi00YjRmLTkxNjktZTcxMjM2NDBmY2Uy&rlD=NTU5Nig1&inr=VHJ1ZQ%3d%3d&bckToL="https://dec.usaid.gov/dec/content/Detail_Presto.aspx?ctID=ODVhZjk4NWQtM2YyMi00YjRmLTkxNjktZTcxMjM2NDBmY2Uy&rlD=NTU5Nig1&inr=VHJ1ZQ%3d%3d&bckToL="https://dec.usaid.gov/dec/content/Detail_Presto.aspx?ctID=ODVhZjk4NWQtM2YyMi00YjRmLTkxNjktZTcxMjM2NDBmY2Uy&rlD=NTU5Nig1&inr=VHJ1ZQ%3d%3d&bckToL="https://dec.usaid.gov/dec/content/Detail_Presto.aspx?ctID=ODVhZjk4NWQtM2YyMi00YjRmLTkxNjktZTcxMjM2NDBmY2Uy&rlD=NTU5Nig1&inr=VHJ1ZQ%3d%3d&bckToL="https://dec.usaid.gov/dec/content/Detail_Presto.aspx?ctID=ODVhZjk4NWQtM2YyMi00YjRmLTkxNjktZTcxMjM2NDBmY2Uy&rlD=NTU5Nig1&inr=VHJ1ZQ%3d%3d&bckToL="https://dec.usaid.gov/dec/content/Detail_Presto.aspx?ctID=ODVhZjk4NWQtM2YyMi00YjRmLTkxNjktZTcxMjM2NDBmY2Uy&rlD=NTU5Nig1&inr=VHJ1ZQ%3d%3d&bckToL="https://dec.usaid.gov/dec/content/Detail_Presto.aspx?ctID=ODVhZjk4NWQtM2YyMi00YjRmLTkxNjktZTcxMjM2NDBmY2Uy&rlD=NTU5Nig1&inr=VHJ1ZQ%3d%3d&bckToL=NTU5Nig1&inr=VHJ1ZQ%3d%3d&bckToL=NTU5Nig1&inr=VHJ1ZQ%3d%3d&bckToL=NTU5Nig1&inr=VHJ1ZQ%3d%3d&
- ²³⁵ An Appeal for Participative Budgeting in Cahul: https://bit.ly/3jXpP2I
- ²³⁶ Additional Protocol to the European Charter of Local Self-Government on the right to participate in the affairs of a local authority (CETS No. 207), Council of Europe. Available at: https://www.coe.int/en/web/conventions/full-list/-/conventions/treaty/207

- ²³⁷ **Rodrigo D. and Andrés Amo P., "Background Document on Public Consultation, Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development, 2006. Available at: https://www.oecd.org/mena/governance/36785341.pdf**
- ²³⁸ Guidelines for civil participation in political decision-making, CM(2017)83-final, Committee of Ministers of the Council of Europe, 27 September 2017. Available at: https://rm.coe.int/16807626cf
- ²³⁹ Recommendation CM/Rec(2018)4 of the Committee of Ministers to member States on the participation of citizens in local public life, Council of Europe. Available at: http://rm.coe.int/16807954c3
- ²⁴⁰ Recommendation of the Council on Open Government, OECD, 14 December 2017. Available at: https://legalinstruments.oecd.org/en/instruments/OECD-LEGAL-0438
- ²⁴¹ IDIS "Viitorul", Report on the Monitorisation of Transparency of APLs in Moldova in 2019. Available at: http://viitorul.org/files/library/Raport%20transparenta%20APL%20final.pdf?fbclid=lwAR3LbkHGD5BzJJhclPraFRnWBEBL1DCPp1f Rh3HHkPlXj8VVw3XxLj6Cd4c
- ²⁴² Citizen Engagement Guide, available as Google Sites and as a short PDF version. Available at: https://sites.google.com/site/ghidrevimplicareacetatenilor/home/versiunile-pdf-a-ghidurilor
- ²⁴³ English version of the Guide, available as Google Sites and as a short PDF version. Available at: https://sites.google.com/site/citizenengagementguide/home/pdf-version-guide-eng
- ²⁴⁴ Project implemented by e-Governance Academy Estonia and Open Government Institute, Moldova supported by the Estonian Ministry of Foreign Affairs within the framework of development co-operation. Available at: https://ega.ee/project/open-government-in-moldova/
- ²⁴⁵ Citizen Engagement Guide: https://sites.google.com/site/citizenengagementguide/home
- ²⁴⁶ Law No. 239 of 13 November 2008 on Transparency in Decision-Making: http://lex.justice.md/md/329849/
- ²⁴⁷ Decision No. 96 of 16 February 2010 on the Actions for the Implementation of Law No. 239-XVI of 13 November 2008: http://lex.justice.md/md/333789/
- ²⁴⁸ Additional Protocol to the European Charter of Local Self-Government on the right to participate in the affairs of a local authority (CETS No. 207), Council of Europe. Available at: https://www.coe.int/en/web/conventions/full-list/-/conventions/treaty/207
- ²⁴⁹ Promise and Problems of E-Democracy: Challenges of Online Citizen Engagement, Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development, 2003. Available at: http://www.oecd.org/gov/digital-government/35176328.pdf
- ²⁵⁰ Constitution of the Republic of Moldova:
- http://www.constcourt.md/public/files/file/Actele%20Curtii/acte_en/MDA_Constitution_EN.pdf
- ${}^{251} The \ State \ Chancellery's \ Flow \ of \ Petitions \ in \ 2018: \underline{https://cancelaria.gov.md/en/content/state-chancellerys-flow-petitions-2018}$
- ²⁵² IDIS "Viitorul", Report on the Monitorisation of Transparency of APLs in Moldova in 2019. Available at: http://viitorul.org/files/library/Raport%20transparenta%20APL%20final.pdf?fbclid=lwAR3LbkHGD5BzJJhclPraFRnWBEBL1DCPp1f Rh3HHkPlXi8VVw3XxLi6Cd4c